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REEMPLOYMENT AND RETRAINING ACT OF
1994

THURSDAY, MAY 12, 1994

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:33 p.m., in room

SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Edward M. Ken-
nedy (chairman of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Kennedy, Metzenbaum, Simon, and Kasse-baum.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR SIMON

Senator SIMON. The committee will come to order.
I am chairing just temporarily. We have a meeting going. on overin the Capitol where health care is being discussed and where Sen-

ator Kennedy feels, properly so, that he has to be there for thathearing.
This whole question of where we are going in reemployment and

retraining and how we can do a more effective job obviously is
something that we have to pay attention. The GAO has indicated
that we have to do a better job, that we can do a better job, and
I hope we will do a better job.

Senator Kassebaum has told -s we have to do a better job, and
I think this is an appropriate time to call on Senator Kassebaum
for any opening remarks.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR KASSEBAUM

Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am sure we can do a better job, and I think that there is greatinterest in the committee on both sides to try and come up with

the best job training agenda that we can put forward, both for ini-
tial training and retraining. I think everyone recognizes there are
some wonderful opportunities here. I hope we can achieve the goals
we all would like to see achieved.

Senator SIMON. We thank you.
We will now receive a statement for the record by Senator Pell.
[The prepared statement of Senator Pell follows:1

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR PELL

First, let me thank you Mr. Chairman for holding this importanthearing this week. As my colleagues can confirm, this is a very
busy time for this committee.

(1)

t)
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Mr. Chairman, we stand at a very important place in the history
of our country. The industries and skills that have brought this Na-
tion to where it is today, will not carry it in to the future. We must,
therefore, change our way of thinking. Change the way we think
about how we interact with other members of the world economy,
change the way employee's and employers interact with each other,
change the way we prepared the workforce of tomorrow, and
change the way we help today's workers keep up with changes at
the workplace. I might add that all of these changes are inextrica-
bly linked; better educated workers with higher skills make better
employees that have more to contribute to a company. Which
makes the company more successful.

For many years, i have had a particular intercat in the issues of
job retaining and defense conversion. In fact, I think I may have
been one of the earliest Senate advocates of defense conversion as-
sistance.

The Electric Boat Division of General Dynamics, one of two man-
ufacturers of nuclear submarines in the United States and one of
the largest private-sector employers in Rhode Island, has laid-off
thousands of Rhode Islanders and in the near future, plans to re-
duce its workforce to a mere thousand employees.

Those Rhode Islanders who have been laid off by Electric Boat
are highly skilled Americans. Unfortunately, there's not much of a
call for submarines these days.

Those welders, electricians and pipe fitters are not alone. Work-
ers all over the Nation are being confronted with the same prob-
lemswell paid to do a job nobody wants anymore.

The legislation before us today, S. 1964, takes a giant step to-
ward a solution to that problem. Let me thank all the witnesses
who are here to testify today, I look forward to your comments.

Senator SIMON. We welcome our first panel, taking a look at this
problem from a business perspective. Our first witness is Albert
Hoser, the President and CEO of the Siemens Corporation. We are
pleased to have you with us, Mr. Hoser.
STATEMENTS OF ALBERT HOSER, PRESIDENT AND CHIEF EX-

ECUTIVE OFFICER, SIEMENS CORPORATION; JOHN H. ZIM-
MERMAN, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT, CHIEF HUMAN RE-
SOURCES OFFICER, MCI COMMUNICATIONS CORPORATION;
WILLIAM H. KOLBERG, PRESIDENT AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE
OFFICER, NATIONAL ALLIANCE OF BUSINESS; AND JEANINE
BRANNON, CHAIR, TRAINING AND DEVELOPMENT COMMIT-
TEE, SOCIETY FOR HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT

Mr. HOSER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for the privi-
lege of speaking before the committee today. In order to have more
time for discussion, I will make a brief statement and respectfully
ask that my entire testimony, which has been submitted to you, be
entered into the record.

Senator SIMON. Your full statement will be entered in the record.
This applies to all the witnesses today.

Mr. HOSER. Thank you. My name is Albert Hoser. I am the
President and Chief Executive Officer of Siemens Corporation. Be-
fore coming to this country three-and-a-half years ago, I had been
President of Siemens in Japan and Siemens in India. For me, it is
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actually the second time to have come to the United States. The
first time was in 1951, when I received a scholarship from the 81st
Congress of the United States to study as an exchange student in
Ponca City, OK.

On behalf of the over 45,000 employees in the United States, I
am pleased to share our views on training generally and the Reem-
ployment Act of 1994 specifically.

Siemens' U.S. operations had, in 1993, a U.S. sales volume of
about $6.5 billion and exports of $1 billion, and $538 million was
spent for research and development. Siemens' U.S. operations, I
mentioned, employ about 45,000 people. We operate here in 73 U.S.
manufacturing facilities.

Worldwide, the company is doing about $50 billion in sales and
has an employment of 400,000 people. We spend about ten percent
of our sales in R&D.

Siemens has over 100 years of experience in training its workers
through our dual apprenticeship system. From this history, it is
fair to say we know a bit about job training, what works and what
does not. I am proud to say that I am a graduate of the Siemens
apprenticeship program myself, and so is my daughter, Bettina,
meaning to say the apprenticeship program is still very much alive.

In today's environment, it cannot be expected that what you
learn as a young person will be applicable throughout your entire
life. You cannot expect to cling to the same company, or even the
same kind of job, for your whole life. You have to constantly up-
grade your knowledge and your skills. You have to remain
trainable and thereby reemployable.

One of the problems I perceive in this connection is that even
though many companies in the U.S. do have vocational training
and skill upgrading programs, most of them do not. This leads to
the fact that some train and have the expenses and others reap the
benefits. This, of course, discourages investment in training and
skill upgrade programs.

In countries where every company, be it large or small, trains,
it does not matter whether you lose some of the people you trained.
You may lose some workers to other companies, or even to your
competitors, but some of those trained by them may join your com-
pany in return, so it balances out. As I said, this is not so here.

The basis in the U.S. is not yet broad enough. Companies who
train may lose half their trainees or even more for good, and many,
therefore, shy away from investing in human resources, in spite of
all the talk about ft. Here, the goals of the Reemployment Act and
the initiatives of the Department of Labor should help to make
training and skill upgrading a broad-based movement. As soon as
everybody, or almost everybody, does it, it will be self-sustainable,
and thus the support by the government will be leF necessary.

We believe that it is crucial to train people to acquire the high
level of skills and the problem-solving mentality that are necessary.
Substantial private sector involvem ..nt is critical to the success of
any job training endeavor. After all, the private sector knows what
skills industry needs to have to be competitive, and therefore we
in industry should be a full partner in training.

The Reemployment Act of 1994 addresses many of our concerns
with the present system. It includes more private sector involve-
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ment and it recognizes the rapidly-changing skills for the high-per-
formance workplace. The Act notes the importance of something we
firmly believe in, and that is the establishment of standards.

Finally, the Reemployment Act of 1994 eliminates overlapping
and wasteful training programs to provide one-stop service for all
applicants.

I look forward to answering any questions that the members of
this committee may have. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator SIMON. We thank you very much, Mr. Hoser.
If I may just ask you one personal question, where are you from

in Germany, originally?
Mr. HOSER. I am from the Southwest, Kaltzwer on the Rhine

River, the Black Forest.
Senator SIMON. I know that area. I spent two marvelous years

in the Army, quite a few years ago, in Germany and thoroughly en-
joyed it.

Mr. HOSER. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Hoser follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ALBERT HOSER

My name is Albert Hoser. I am President & Chief Executive Officer of Siemens
Corporation. On behalf of the over 45,000 Siemens employees in the United States,
I am pleased to share our views on training generally and the Reemployment Act
of 1994, specifically.

Siemens Corporation, the management holding company for Siemens' U.S. oper-
ations, had 1992/93 U.S. sales of $6.4 billion, export sales of $904 million and $538
million in research and development (R&D) expenditures (including non-consoli-
dated companies OSRAM SYLVANIA, INC., Danvers, MA, and Siemens Nixdorf,
Burlington, MA.). Siemens U.S. operations as I mentioned, employ approximately
45,000 employees and operate 73 U.S. manufacturing facilities. Worldwide, the com-
pany's fiscal 1992/93 sales were $50.1 billion (DM 81.6 billion), R&D expenditures
were $4.7 billion (DM 7.7 billion), and earnings were $ 1.2 billion (DM 2.0 billion).

Siemens has over 100 years of experience in training its workers through our dual
apprenticeship system. From this history, it is fair to say we know a bit about job
trainingwhat works and what does not. I am proud to say that I, too, am a grad-
uate of the Siemens apprenticeship program.

We believe that it is crucial to train people to acquire the high level of skills and
the problem-solving mentality that are necessary in today's global market place. Pri-
vate sector involvement is critical to the success of any job training endeavor. After
all, the private sector knows what skills industry needs to have to be competitive
and should be a full partner in training.

The Reemployment Act of 1994 addresses many of our concerns with the present
system. It includes more private sector involvement and recognizes the rapidly
changing skills for the high performance workplace. The Act notes the importance
of something we firmly believe inthe establishment of standards.

Finally, the Reemployment Act of 1994 eliminates overlapping and wasteful fed-
eral training programs to provide "one stop" service for all applicants.

SIEMENS APPRENTICESHIP AND TRAINING VIEWS

1 would like to thank the Chairman and the members of the committee for the
opportunity to testify on the Reemployment Act of 1994.

Siemens Corporation, the manap ?.ment holding company for Siemens' U.S. oper-
ations, had 1992/93 US. sales of $6.4 billion, export sales of $904 million and $538
million in research and development (R&D) expenditures (including non-consoli-
dated companies OSRAM SYLVANIA, INC., Danvers, MA, and Siemens Nixdorf,
Burlington, MA.). Siemens U.S. operations, as I mentioned, employ approximately
45,000 employees and operate 73 U.S manufacturing facilities. Worldwide, the com-
pany's fiscal 1992/93 sales were $50.1 billion (DM 81.6 billion), R&D expenditures
were $4.7 billion (DM 7.7 billion), and earnings were $1.2 billion (DM 2.0 billion).

Siemens invests in its work force because it brings quality, and thus value, to our
customers. We believe that the excellence of our work force will determine, in large

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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part, our company's success. That is why Siemens has consistently invested as
much, or more, in its work force than perhaps any other multinational company.

We believe that the success of America in the global marketplace will depend on
the skill level of its work force for when people buy a product, they buy, in effect,
the education and training that generated it.

For more than 100 years, Siemens operations have relies} heavily on apprentice-
ship programs to fill its employment needs. Today, Siemens trains apprentices in
20 countries, and has one of the largest corporate apprenticeship programs in Eu-
rope, graduating roughly 2,600 trainees each year. Many of our company's top man-
agement, indeed, more than 40 percent of that group, began their careers in appren-
ticeship programs. I, too, am an example of the benefits that this training offers
since I am a graduate of the Siemens apprenticeship program.

In the United States, Siemens has established three pilot
grams in Lake Mary, FL, Franklin, KY, and Raleigh, NC. I would Me to ca ize
these three programs in order to give the Committee a picture of the pract* appli-
cation of our training philosophy.

In Lake Mary, Flonda, Siemens Stromberg-Carlson is training (young) men and
women as electronic technicians to specialize in telecommunications manufacturing,
testing and installation. Integrating head and hands, the apprentices spend 20
hours per week in classes at Seminole Community College, and 20 hours per week
on the factory floor. High school students spend two afternoons a week at the Ap-
prenticeship Lab;

The Franklin, Kentucky apprenticeship pzrogram is a partnership between Sie-
mens' Potter & Brumfield company, the Kentucky Advanced Technology Center and
Western Kentucky University. Apprentices develop problem-solving skills in eight
hours per week in the classroom, and apply them on the shop floor making dies and
molds for both non-automated and automated equipment;

In Raleigh, NC, our employees master the challenges of upgrade training to en-
sure product quality levels before shipment to our customers. All apprentices are
trained in our factory training facility built by our company and located in the local
public East Wake High School. Our high school apprenticeship program is scheduled
to begin in September 1994.

We have shown in all our pilot retraining programs, for adult apprenticeships and
adult upgrade training, that our approach is designed to retain our existing
workforce, prevent layoffs and provide skills for future employment.

All three pilot programs are adapted from the German dual system of apprentice-
ship, combining an academic curriculum with hands-on practical training and rein-
forced by on the job factory training. We also have a number of other sites under
consideration where we hope to expand our apprenticeship programs. We have every
expectation of mcving from pilot phase to fully integrated programs. Presently we
are training master craftsmen, or "succession trainers" to, in turn, train our Amer-
ican students.

With that background on Siemens' apprenticeship history and philosophy, let me
say that our training people realized an important fact from the outset. We could
not expect to bring our successful German apprenticeship program and establish it
in the United States without modification. All three present Siemens apprenticeship
programs were structured with four criteria in mind. The criteria were:

the level of skills needed by each Siemens operating company;
the role of the support institutions (i.e., community colleges) in the area;
analysis of costs, and related long -term benefits to our customers;
market factors, and results.
Individuals will finish programs not only with skill training, but also with an

open-ended opportunity to later join the ranks of managers and engineers in our
company.

One component of Siemens' apprenticeship system which we fully incorporated
here in the U.S. was operating company involvement. We believe in the "dualiry"
of apprenticeshipthat is, academics must be combined with actual experience in
the manufacturing process, as we find "a common language to describe knowledge
and skills", as Arnold Packer has written. I

Bringing apprentices into our manufacturing facilities accomplishes two important
goals. First, it acclimates the trainees to our particular manufacturing processes.
From this experience, they will know what will be expected from them if they be-
come employees with the company. Second, having the trainees work on-site allows
them to master skills that are in harmony with our operating company needs. We

'Arnold H. Packer, "Earning and Learning Major Links to Better Living," HR Magazine, April
1993.

9
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want trainees to become not just highly skilled, but highly skilled in the particular
disciplines that are needed for the company.

It Won't CostIt will Pay
A central issue in the consideration of the Reemployment Act is th.: "cost" of any

legislation. Concerns about this issue are understandable and unavoidable, given
the tight budgetary times the federal government faces. It has been our expenence,
however, that the right kinds of investments in the workforce pay dividends for
years to come.

Siemens regularly invests an average of 22,000 per year to develop the skills of
selected apprentices in Germany for up to four years before they become full-time
employees of the company. Although to many Americans companies this would seem
unjustified, we have found it to be quite the contrary. For over 100 years, appren-
ticeship has proven to be one of our best investments.

This investment has provided us with a workforce that is second to none in our
competitive situation here and around the globe. Further, we believe our workforce
is our most important asset both in America and overseas. Therefore, "spending" on
the workforce is, in our judgment, the critically important investment in the future
of the company.

For many companies, spending on the workforce is considered just another "cost."
They spend enormous amounts on new technology, on the acquisition of new compa-
nies and on equipment, lend and buildings. These are viewed as "investments" that
will pay off with increased revenues profits and success for the company. Those who
view such sp. ,iding as providing an edge often overlook the critical ingredient to
world-class competitiveness.

We believe that the word "investment" is very accurate for the Reemployment Act
of 1994.

There are two ways to look at spending money.
1. What do we get for the expenditure'?
2. What will happen if we don't spend the money?
Siemens believes that what America will get for the level of spending called for

in the Reemployment Act is the following:
the level of retraining that is necessary to assure that affected workers have

the skills they need to get and keep a job over the long-term-- not just a quick
transition to "any" job that all to often leads to further unemployment;

an effective means of more rapidly and more efficiently assisting and supporting
workers into new work;

much more rapid transition from one job to another that will result in individ-
uals becoming, once again, tax-paying citizens;

--reduced costs of overhead and administration by the consolidation of the various
laid-off worker programs;

greater efficiency and effectiveness in both serving the affected workforce and
reducing administrative overhead through the consolidation of the delivery of serv-
ices to individual workers through the "one -stop" centers; and

the establishment of a national reemployment system that will substantially re-
duce the long-term unemployment rate while further reducing the costs of unem-
ployment benefits by helping individuals to find new work more quickly,

Speed is critically important here: the lanigcr en" is unemployed, the longer one
is likely to be unemployed. Therefore, the quicker one can be assisted back to work,
the lower the total cost of unemployment.

Now let us look at it from the other side: What will happen if we do not spend
the money?

In Siemens' judgment, probably the single most catastrophic economic event is an
unemployed person. The costs are multiple, they increase exponentially over time
and they can be devastating to any economy.

Some of the other negative effects of unemployment include:
cost of unemployment insurance;

loss of taxable income;
potential for expanded welfare costs/food stamps and other social support for

those who cross the threshold into poverty as the result of the loss of their jobs;
and

increased social unrest and crime caused by unemployment.
There are other negative effects more difficult to quantify but, potentially, even

more devastating:
the tremendous social impact of unemployment that often leads to rising di-

vorce, family abuse and violence and so forth; and
increased medical problems (the evidence is compelling that long-term unem-

ployment leads to increased use of medical services).



In short, Siemens believes that both the programmatic features of the Reemploy-
ment Act and the proposed funding to support it are a good investment. This is an
investment that will leverage, over time, substantial reductions of government costs
and, as importantly, leverage increased tax revenues and social well being if the law
is effectively implemented.

As a company with a long history of apprenticeship training in Europe and one
which has recently begun its program in the United States, Siemens is pleased to
go on record as supporting the Reemployment Act of 1994.

Although there are some questions that remain to be fully explored, the bill ad-
dresses the core issues at the heart of America's skills crisis.

It recognizes there are structural changes in our economy, engendered in large
part by the increasing global nature of competition. These structural changes reflect
the increasing importance of skills with a corresponding shift in favor of workers
with high-level skills and against those without them. We heartily agree with Sec-
retary of Labor, Robert, Reich when he says, "More than ever, what you earn de-
pends on what you learn."

In the past, a high school student could realistically expect to join a company and
claim a lifetime job with a middle-class standard of living. As I am sure the mem-
bers of this Committee would agree, that expectation is becoming increasingly unre-
alistic and has been for some time. The earnings gap between the skilled and un-
skilled is widening, with potentially dangerous economic and political implications
for our society.

The "one stop" service aspect of the Reemployment Act is to be lauded. The elimi-
nation of the confusing bureaucracy of federal ,job services that exists now can only
improve the system. The Act also offers promising proposals on bringing the nation's
work force informatfr,n system up to modern standards.

The bill recognize m important reality in the training area. Training that does
not lead to a job chews the worker. The Act makes significant progress in strength-
ening the links between training programs and the private sector.

We also applaud the mandate that requires a high-level business majority on the
board overseeing local training programs. Though I might be viewed as somewhat
partial, private sector involvement is crucial to the success of any training initiative.
We seek employees who add value to our common enterprise, and to our customers.

There are some questions that will be answered as the bill winds its way through
the Congresson funding, for example. We sincerely hope that most of the funding
will come through the consolidation of savings mentioned earlier.

Nevertheless, we believe the Reemployment Act of 1994 provides an effective over-
haul of our country's training syste.n, and will do much to help citizens get the
skills that are required by companies such as Siemens.

I appreciate the opportunity to testify. Siemens stands ready to help the Congress
and the President in supporting the American worker to help himself or herself
through an effective job training program.

Senator SIMON. Mr. John Zimmerman, the Chief Human Re-
sources Officer of MCI, a corporation I don't think we heard of 20
years ago. At least, I had not heard of it 20 years ago. We hear
a great deal about it today.

Mr. Zimmerman.
Mr. ZIMMERMAN. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate this opportunity to

testify before the Senate Labor and Human Resources Committee
regarding the need for establishing the policies that are being pro-
posed in the Reemployment Act of 1994.

I am John Zimmerman, a Senior Vice President for the MCI
Communications Corporation and a former member of the SCANS
Commission, which was established by the Department of Labor to
study the skills necessary for our country's workforce.

MCI supports the public policy principles embodied in the Reem-
ployment Act and we hope to work very closely with this committee
to produce a meaningful piece of legislation this year.

For those who are forced to make career changes and for employ-
ers who have employment needs, this bill will establish a much-
needed, comprehensive system for reemployment services. The es-
tablishment of integrated one-stop career centers will provide ac-
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cess to employment counseling, education and training services on
a coordinated basis. The focus will be on the requirements of em-
ployers and the skills needed to maintain a competitive workforce
for our Nation. The increased involvement of employers and the
provision for a national workforce information system will assure
this.

MCI is a company that has not had major job dislocations. In
fact, we have had over 25 quarters of steady job growth, to a cur-
rent level of over 40,000 employees. However, this proposed legisla-
tion is significant for us, because MCI and other high-tech, high-
skill employers are the providers of the Nation's most desirable job
openings. We need an efficient system that effectively develops
high-skill applicants for these openings.

I am going to give you a specific example from our experience at
MCI that will i'lustrate why I think a better system of reemploy-
ment is critical. In 1991, MCI started a consolidation of our sys-
tems engineering operations in Colorado Springs. At that location,
we have now built a workforce of 2,800 employees, a workforce that
is very highly skilled. They are responsible for all of the systems
development for our network and our services.

Fifty percent of this number were transfers from within MCI,
and the remaining have been outside hires. To accomplish this out-
side hiring, we were forced to use contract employment specialists
who sourced for us from coast to coast.

A more effective system of translating our employment needs to
skill development programs, as proposed in this legislation, would
have been very helpful to us, and mare important, would have been
very helpful to those unemployed who had the capability to benefit
from targeted skill development so that they could have met our
requirements.

It is our belief that this bill will be the beginning for addressing
our Nation's employment problems, problems faced by both employ-
ers and employees, problems that have grown in complexity over
the years.

Since the 1930s, the United States has accumulated many pro-
grams for specific workforce problems and programs for specific
population groups. This has been done without careful atter.Mon as
to how it all fits together to move toward the strategic goal of pro-
viding all Americans with greater job opportunities and providing
America with a higher-skilled, more productive workforce.

This bill begins to onsolidate current programs into a reemploy-
ment system that can better serve the needs of both employers and
employees in the 21st century. It is my recommendation that this
committee seek ways to go even further in consolidating education
and training programs.

The role envisioned for business, to lead this new system at the
State and local levels, is an important principle to establish in this
legislation. The proposed State and local business-led Workforce In-
vestment Councils can help ensure the relevance of these programs
to future job needs, with a special focus on the necessary skill level.

In summary, America needs a comprehensive system to identify
career opportunities and to develop the skill levels of our unem-
ployed who seek these opportunities. The result will be a more

LL
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highly-skilled workforce for our Nation, one which will strengthen
our competitive position in the global marketplace.

Mr. Chairman, I commend your committee for the leadership
that it has provided through the years in moving workforce devel-
opment issues to the forefront of public policy. Thio committee has
a long history of bipartisanship in job training legislation, and I
hope that this bill can be enacted before adjournment with similar
bipartisan support.

I will be happy to answer any questions that you may have.
Senator SIMON. Thank you very much.
Bill Kolberg is no stranger to this hearing room. We are very

pleased to have the President and CEG of the National Alliance of
Business here again.

Mr. KOLBERG. Mr. Chairman, I thank you very much. It is nice
to be back before the committee.

I appreciate the opportunity today to testify in support of the
basic principles being proposed in the Reemployment Act of 1994.
The Act provides the foundation to begin on real systemic reform
of the delivery system for education and training-related programs
in this country. The Act addresses a growing need to help with ad-
justments in the workforce.

As the committee well knows, in the last 5 years, we have seen
the U.S. economy go through some very difficult changes. Through-
out the economy, businesses of all sizes were forced to restructure
operations with the unfortunate consequence of many permanent
layoff. This trend is continuing and will be an issue throughout the
decade of the 1990s.

Just since the first of this year, the Nation's major employers
have announced job cuts of several hundred thousand employees.
The Reemployment Act would ease the impact of these workforce
transitions by helping workers gain new employment at a faster
pace.

Systemic reform for the delivery of education and training-relat-
ed programs is increasingly important to business. Public programs
must be more closely linked to future job needs in each community
and to the skill levels necessary to remain competitively employed.
There is currently neither a single place for employers to go for
skilled employees, as my colleague just testified to, nor is there one
place that can effectively serve the workers in those communities.

The need to consolidate individual categorical programs and indi-
vidual service delivery systems into one single integrated workforce
investment system is central to our interest and employer interests
in this bill. We would encourage the Congress to go much further
than the Reemployment Act does and to consolidate many more
education and training programs under this bill. I would strongly
encourage the committee to transcend the departmental jurisdic-
tion issues that seem to have limited the administration's approach
and to expand the range of program integration under the bill.

I have had the opportunity to review Senator Kassebaum's bill,
S. 1943, and other bills that go much further along this line, and
we heartily support the direction they take. We agree with the di-
rection the bills would go, to begin to consolidate the many sepa-
rate categorical programs while investing the resources in a more
comprehensive local system available to all individuals.
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I believe that an effective piece of legislation to begin to shape
such an integrated system can and should be enacted this year. We
not only have 154 current employment and training programs by
the GAO's latest count, but we also have the possibility in this
Congress of adding further to that number

For example, the crime bill include another youth employ-
ment program, which would virtually duplicate the Youth Fair
Chance program enacted in the 1992 amendments to JTPA. One
version of the health care reform bill in the House would establish
yet another categorical program to retrain laid-off health workers.
The welfare-to-work system and the enhanced JOBS program that
we keep hearing about is likely, :ine more time, to establish an-
other separate system at the local level to handle welfare clients.

I would urge this committee to exercise leadership and to bring
this variety cf job-training programs under a coherent, integrated
workforce investment system.

The role for business in leading a new system at the State and
local level is an i7..iportant principle in the bill and should be main-
tained. To ensure the relevance and effectiveness of these programs
in local labor markets, the 12-year experience with Private Indus-
try Councils under JTPA should be built upon as you design new
State and local business-led workforce investment boards.

As my colleagues have testified, it is only employers who know
the quality of the services and the training necessary to meet the
skill needs of their companies.

State governments today are making workforce development ac-
tivities a high priority, and many are moving ahead to establish
their own integrated systems. In a recent survey, we identified 16
States that have already taken advantage of the recent law passed
by this Congress which will allow them to establish State Human
Resource Investment Councils.

Some of these States are moving into new, innovative models of
coordinated service delivery at the local level, out of frustration,
again, with the categorical nature that they find in every commu-
nity.

Massachusetts has been in the forefront of this movement by the
States. For about 6 years, again, under both Democratic and Re-
publican governors, the Commonwealth of Massachusetts has had
an effective State-level Human Resources Board and has made no-
table progress in expanding the purview of the local Private Indus-
try Councils into effective Regional Employment Boards, covering
a broad range of employment and education programs.

One important innovation proposed in the administration's bill
would advance the abilities of States to move ahead with this
movement on their part and build the comprehensive systems that
are necessary. The waiver authority included in the administra-
tion's bill, in our view, is absolutely crucial to continue this move-
ment that at least 16 States have already begun on, and we would
strongly urge the committee to expand the waiver authority to
allow this strong movement already taking place at the State and
local level.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, the National Alliance of Business
strongly supports bipartisan action by this Congress to establish
the framework for a single national workforce investment system.

4
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Given our continuing serious worker adjustment problems, this be-
ginning framework should include at least the consolidation of the
existing dislocated worker programs, and in addition should make
significant progress in consolidating other programs.

It will, no doubt, be necessary to return to this subject in the
next Congress or in future Congresses to go the rest of the way in
building a single integrated system, but we should not lose the op-
portunity in this session to set the framework which will allow the
States and the localities to continue the progress that they are
making in building single comprehensive systems.

We do not minimize the heavy legislative load that this commit-
tee has this year, and we realize that time is, no doubt, the great-
est enemy to what we would propose to you today. We stand ready
to work with this committee in any way that would be useful to
you in gaining bipartisan support for a bill that can be enacted this
year.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Kolberg follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WILLIAM H. KOLBERG

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to testify in support of the basic prin-
ciples being proposed in the Reemployment Act of 1994.

I am William H. Kolberg, President and CEO of the National Alliance of Business.
For over 26 years, we have represented business on workforce development issues.

We welcome the chance to support a bill that proposes, for the first time, a frame-
work for the development of a national workforce investment system which would
be responsive to the needs of both employers and employees without regard to cause
or location of a person's unemployment.

The Reemployment Act of 1994, introduced March 23 as S. 1964, provides the
foundation to begin on real systemic reform of the delivery system for education and
training-related programs in the United States. The Act addresses a growing need
to help with adjustments in the workforce. In the last five years, we have seen the
U.S. economy .go through some difficult changes. Throughout the economy, busi-
nesses of all sizes were forced to restructure operations with the unfortunate con-
sequence of permanent layoffs. This trend is continuing and will be an issue through
the decade of the 1990s. Just since the first of this year the nation's major employ-
ers have announced job cuts of several hundred thousand employees. The Reemploy.
ment Act would ease the impact of these workforce transitions by helping workers
gain new employment at a faster pace. Many of us in the business community recog-
nize the importance of addressing workforce disruptions with the services, informa-
tion, and coordinated delivery structures envisioned in this bill.

Systemic reform for the delivery of education and training-related programs is in-
creasingly important to business. Public programs must be more closely linked to
future job needs in each community and to the skill levels necessary to remain com-
petitively employed. There is currently neither a single place employers can go for
skilled employees nor one place that can effectively serve workers seeking skilled
employment. Most employers do not rely on publicly funded employment and train-
ing institutions to seek competent employees. Yet these systems cost billions of tax
dollars each year for the ostensible purpose of assisting both workers and compa-
nies. This bill could begin to change that trend.

The need to consolidate individual categorical programs and individual service de-
livery systems into a single integrated workforce investment system is central to our
interest in the bill. We would encourage the Congress to go much further than the
Reemployment Act does and to consolidate many more education and training pro-
grams under this bill. I would strongly encourage the Committee to transcend the
departmental jurisdiction issues that have limited the Administration's approach
and to expand the range of program integration under this bill.

I have reviewed several proposed bills that go much further in consolidating pro-
grams, including Senator Kassebaum's bill, S. 1943. I agree with the direction these
bills would go to begin to consolidate the many separate categorical programs, while
investing the resources in a more comprehensive local system available to all indi-
viduals needing help.

1 o

REST COPY AVAILABLE



12

I believe that an effective piece of legislation to begin to shape such an integrated
system can and should be enacted this year. We not only have 154 current employ.
ment and training programs, by the U.S. General Accounting Office's latest count,
but we also have the possibility in this Congress of adding to that number. For ex-
ample, the crime bill would include another youth employment program, which
would virtually duplicate the Youth Fair Chance program enacted in the 1992 Job
Training Partnership Act amendments. One version of health care reform in the
House would establish yet another categorical program for retraining health work-
ers. The welfare-to-work system and the enhanced JOBS program apparently envi-
sioned for welfare reform is likely to he established under yet another separate de-
livery system for employment and tag. I would urge this Committee to exercise lead-
ership and to bring this variety of job training programs under a coherent, inte-
grated workforce investment system at the state and local levels.

The role for business in leading a new system at the state and local level is an
important principle in the bill that should be maintained. To ensure the relevance
and effectiveness of these programs in local labor markets, the 12-year experience
with Private Industry Councils under the Job Training Partnership Act should be
built upon as you design state and local business-led Workforce Investment Boards.
Only employers know the quality of the services and training necessary to meet the
skill demands of competitive jobs.

As you know, Mr. Chairman, the National Alliance of Business has stressed the
importance of public-private partnerships in workforce development policy since the
passage of the Job Training Partnership Act and the creation of the Private Indus-
try Councils. We have advocated that the federal government provide the policy
framework for a business-led, integrated workforce investment system, particularly
at the local level where services are delivered and jobs are obtained.

State governments today are making workforce development activities a high pri-
ority, and many are moving ahead to establish integrated systems. In a recent NAB
survey, we identified 16 states that have already established State Human Resource
Investment Councils or similar state-level bodies to oversee the broad system of edu-
cation and training programs and to strategically reconfigure these programs. Some
of these states are moving into new, innovative models of coordinated service deliv-
ery at the local level out of frustration with the categorical approach of federal pro-
grams.

As you know, Mr. Chairman, Massachusetts has been in the forefront of this
movement by the states. For about six years, under both Democratic and Republican
governors, the Commonwealth of Massachusetts has had an effective, state-level,
human resources board and has made notable progress in expanding the purview
of the local private industry councils into effective Regional Employment Boards
covering a broad range of education and employment programs.

One important innovation proposed in the Administration's bill that would ad-
vance the ability of states to move forward with comprehensive systems tailored to
the specific circumstances of their economies is the authority for the federal govern-
ment to grant broad waivers of program requirements. This waiver authority would
allow states to proceed with their own integrated system without waiting for specific
federal iuthority. The dramatic actions of states over the past few years in reform-
ing welfare under waiver authority has demonstrated the effectiveness of this ap-
proach in putting reforms in place.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, the National Alliance of Business strongly supports
bipartisan action by this Congress to establish the framework for a single, national
workforce investment system. Given our continuing serious worker adjii.iment prob-
lems, this framework should include the consolidation of the existirg dislocated
worker programs and, in addition, should make significant progress in consolidating
cther employment and training programs. It will, no doubt, be necessary to return
to this subject in the next Congress to go the rest of the way in building a single
overall system, but we should not lose the opportunity in this session to set the
framework which will allow states and localities to proceed with systemic reforms.

Mr. Chairman, we do not minimize the heavy legislative load that you and this
Committee are carrying this year, and we realize that time is the greatest enemy
against accomplishing what we recommend. We stand ready to work with this Com-
mittee and the Administration in any way we can to be useful in devising a bill that
can gain bipartisan support.

I would be happy to answer any questions you have.
Senator SIMON. We thank you, Mr. Kolberg.
Jeanine Brannon is the Chair of the Training and Development

Committee of the Society for Human Resource Management. We
are happy to have you here, Ms. Brannon.
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Ms. BRANNON. Thank you. Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee, my name is Jeanine Brannon and I am a training spe-
cialist with 20 years' experience in the human resource manage-
ment field. I chair the Society for Human Resource Management's
Training and Development Committee, and I am here to testify on
behalf of SHRM, which represents 57,000 human resource man-
agers in every State and 44 countries around the world.

Our members are responsible for ensuring that the workers of
this Nation are treated fairly and are managed in a way that al-
lows them to contribute to their companies' corporate goals, to con-
tribute to the economy as a whole, and to enable their companies
to maintain competitive positions.

SHRM applauds the many employers who have already under-
stood the importance of investing in the skills of the workforce and
have established a variety of effective and innovative training pro-
grams for their employees. SHRM believes that companies must
take preventive measures to prepare their workers for the unfortu-
nate and the unforeseen.

Unfortunately, economic projections indicate that employment
downsizing is likely to continue in the decade ahead. Our Nation's
current training programs need to he evaluated and streamlined in
light of the growing reality of frequent job changes.

We must equip our Nation's citizens with transferable skills, and
when the unfortunate and unforeseen occurs, assist unemployed
workers to reenter the workforce.

We applaud President Clinton and this committee for your work
on S. 1964, the Reemployment Act of 1994. However, we encourage
you to go further in your efforts to consolidate the various employ-
ment and training programs. We recognize that politically, this is
di fficult, since each of the separate programs have different inter-

t groups, but we firmly believe that a truly streamlined national
et Fort will most effectively benefit each constituency in the long-
tE rm.

ale urge the committee to consider the approach presented by
Senor Nancy Kassebaum, whose bill, S. 1943, would establish a
Commission on Employment and Training to completely overhaul
the current myriad of programs in an effort to create a single ane
that works.

In order for a consolidation effort to work F,ffectively, it must be
bipartisan, it must be extensive, and it must have private sector in-
volvement.

According to the General Accounting Office, the current system
to help individuals find productive employment is plagued by the
disarray of 154 separate programs administered by 14 different
agencies, with an estimated cost of $25 billion. The GAO indicates
that most Federal agencies do not know if their training programs
are working effectively.

The GAO found that only seven of 62 programs examined evalu-
ated whether or not the programs made any difference for the par-
ticipants. GAO found that only about half of the programs collected
data on whether the participants got the jobs, and if they got the
jobs, whether or not the jobs were even related to the training that
was provided.

79-565 - 94 - 2
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Unless we address these existing problems with measuring pro-
gram effectiveness, how can we hope that yet another piecemeal ef-
fort will be any more effective at assisting our Nation's unemployed
individuals to gain employment?

I believe that we should use the process of private sector
reengineering as a model for overhauling and reinventing the myr-
iad of Federal training programs. By reengineering, rest on the
principle of rejustifying everything and starting from scratch. We
must ask ourselves, if we were starting over and recreating the
Federal delivery system of training, what would it look like?

The current system demands a fundamental rethinking and radi-
cal design of processes to achieve dramatic improvements in per-
formance. Just as with private industry, our national training ef-
forts must be viewed as an investment and the returns must be
measured. Our national investment in employment and training
programs is not yielding the desired returns for our Nation's unem-
ployed.

The current national training situation is not unlike a company
with a centralized training strategy, for example, a company with
14 subdivisions, each conducting independent, uncoordinated train-
ing efforts. A State of confusion would exist on the part of the em-
ployees seeking training as they attempted to work their way
through overlapping programs. Employees wouldn't know where,
when, or who to go to to find out ali.)ut their available training op-
tions.

Separate administration and record keeping functions would not
only present unnecessary costs and difficulties for the company, but
would make the company's overall training effort nearly impossible
to measure and would not ensure consistency in training for the
employee.

I ask you, if you owned this company, how would you feel with
the status qu:.; of this training stratego, and continuing to fund
these fragmented programs when the effectiveness is unknown?

Just as under our current national training situation, conflicting
goals and strategies exist among the various operating units. Na-
tionally, we are not effectively and efficiently ul:ng the dollars to
support those who we want so desperately to hell.

Additionally, while we understand that this committee's jurisdic-
tion does not extend to the financing of the proposal, I would like
to mention that SHRM opposes an extension of the FUTA tax ts
fund the bill.

Finally, job retraining and outplacement starts with job creation,
and we urge the committee to think long and hard before enacting
additional regulations and record keeping requirements on the pri-
vate sector. Unless there are existing jobs to train for, all of our
efforts to assist dislocated workers may be ultimately wasted.

We stand willing to assist you in your efforts to train our Na-
tion's workforce. Thank you for your time, and I will be happy to
address any questions which you may have.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Brannon follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JEANINE BRANNON

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my name is Jeanine Brannon and
I am a training specialist with over 20 years of experience in the human resource
management field. I chair the Society for Human Resource Management's (SHRM's)
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Training and Development Committee. I am here today to testify on behalf of
SHRM, which represents over 57,000 human resource managers in every state and
in 44 countries around the world. Our members are responsible for ensuring that
the workers of this nation are treated fairly and are managed in a way that allows
them to contribute to their companies' corporate goals, to contribute to the economy
as a whole, and to enable their companies to maintain competitive positions.

SHRM believes it is critical that the U.S. maintain and improve the skills of its
workforce. SHRM applauds the many employers who have already understood the
importance of investing in the skills of the workforce and have established a variety
of effective and innovative training programs for their employees. SHRM also be-
lieves that private sector commitment to worker training and retraining is a nec-
essary long-term investment in not only employers' own interests, but also in the
future economic competitiveness of the United States.

Effective, well planned and well coordinated use of employee training dollars can
achieve both measurable and substantial results for both employers and employees.
Companies must take preventive, proactive measures to prepare their workers for
the unfortunate and the unforeseen; but government has an obligation as well
we'must have a coherent, efficient system which effectively works to pick up where
the private sector leaves off.

Unfortunately, economic projections indicate that the trend of employment
downsizing is likely to continue in the decades ahead. While we once lived in an
era when citizens worked in one job for fifty years, that norm no longer exists; now
U.S. citizens often have multiple jobs, and even second or third careers. We must
do everything possible to equip our nation's citizens with transferable skills and,
when the unfortunate and I "foreseen occurs, to assist unemployed workers to reen-
ter the workforce. Our nation's current training programs for assisting unemployed
workers need to be evaluated and streamlined in light of the growing reality of fre-
qiient job changes.

We applaud President Clinton and this committee for your work on S. 1964, the
"Reemployment Act of 1994". However, we encourage you to go further in your ef-
forts to consolidate the various employment and training programs. We recognize
that politically, this is difficult since each of the separate programs have different
constituencies and interest groups, but we firmly believe that a truly streamlined
and consolidated national effort will most effectively benefit each constituency in the
long-term.

In order for a consolidation effort to work effectively, it must be bipartisan; it
must be extensive; and it must include private sector involvement.

We also applaud the President for promoting the concept of one-stop shopping.
However, absent the streamlining and consolidation of current programs, there
would be no assurance that the federal training dollars are well spent, that the ad-
ministration of the programs would be simplified, or that ultimately, more unem-
ployed workers would find productive and meaningful employment. We urge the
Committee to consider the approach presented by Senator Nancy Kassebaum, whose
bill, S. 1943, would establish a Commission on Employment and Training to com-
pletely overhaul the current myriad of programs in an effort to create a single one
that works.

According to the General Accounting Office (GAO) the current system to help un-
employed workers is plagued by the disarray of over a hundred separate programs
administered by 14 different agencies with an estimated cost of $25 billion to the
federal government. For example, over 60 separate job training programs are pro-
vided for economically disadvantaged individuals and 34 different programs provide
literacy assistance aimed at reaching the same group of pEople. The waste, duplica-
tion and conflicting requirements and procedures are not only a poor use of federal
dollars, but make it very difficult for unemployed workers to navigate themselves
around a complicated and disjointed system.

The GAO's March 1994 report indicates that most federal agencies do not know
if their training programs are working effectively. The report found that only 7 of
62 programs examined even evaluated whether or not their program made any dif-
ference for the participants (i.e., whether participants would most likely have
achieved the same outcomes without assistance). In addition, the study found that
only about half of the programs collected outcome data on what happened to pro-
gram participants after they received program services. As a result. administrators
did not know if participants got jobs; and if they got jobs, whether the jobs were
related to the training provided. Without this information, it is difficult to determine
if program participants are actually gaining the skills that they need to meet em-
ployer requirements for local labor market opportunities. Unless we address these
existing problems with measuring program effectiveness, how can we hope that yet
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another piecemeal effort would be any more effective at assisting our nation's unem-
ployed individuals to gain employment?

Before pursuing additional entitlements funded by employer taxes, we must
streamline what we have and effectively empower training recipients to find produc-
tive jobs. Individual motivation and accomplishment are critical to success. Just as
governments and the private sector need to acknowledge the likelihood of frequent
job disruptions, so too must individuals. Individuals need to plan for lifelong edu-
cation; save for employment disruption caused by job loss and unemployment; and
plan strategically for career changes. Sole dependency on the government or an em-
ployer for protection against employment disruption is no longer effective or prudent
career planning.

I believe that we should ut.4 the process of private sector "reengineering" as a
model for overhauling and reinventing the myriad of federal training programs. "Re-
engineering" rests en the principle of starting from scratch. We must ask ourselves,
if we were starting over and recreating the federal delivery system of training
given what we know now that every worker, regardless of demographic or economic
characteristics may require assistance and retraining at some pointwhat would it
look like? The current system demands a fundamental rethinking and radical rede-
sign of processes to achieve dramatic improvements in critical measurements of per-
formance, such as cost, quality, service and efficiency of operation. Just as in the
private sector, we must set goals or standards and measure performances against
these goals or standards.

Just as with private industry, our national training efforts must be viewed as an
investment, and the returns must be measured. Our national investment in employ-
ment and training programs is not yielding the desired returns for our nation's un-
employed.

The current national training situation is not unlike a company with a decentral-
ized training strategyfor example, a company with 14 subdivisions, each conduct-
ing independent, uncoordinated training efforts. A state of confusion would exist on
'the part of the employees seeking training as they attempted to work their way
through overlapping programs. Employees wouldn't know where, when or who to go
to find out about their available training options. Separate administration and rec-
ordkeeping functions would not only present unnecessary costs and difficulties for
the company, but would make the company's overall training effort nearly impos-
sible to measure. Leadership would be fragmented, and a centralized, simplified,
and consolidated strategy would be needed. I ask you if you owned this company,
how would you feel with the status quo and continuing to fund these fragmented
programs, when the effectiveness is unknown?

Similarly, under our current national training situation, conflicting goals and
strategies exist among the various operating units (administrative agencies), with
a need for overall economies of scale and a uniform policy. The economic benefits
of a central administration are lost. In short, any time that we are not cutting back
on duplication of efforts, confusion for the user.+ will result. Nationally, we are nut
effectively and efficiently using the dollars to support those who we want so des-
perately, to help. As drafted, we believe that the Reemployment Act of 1994 falls
short of its stated goal to "establish a comprehensive system of reemployment serv-
ices and retraining for permanently laid off workers."

Additionally, while we understand that this committee's jurisdiction does not ex-
tend to the financing of the proposal, I would like to mention that SHRM i.trongly
opposes an extension of the .2 percent Federal Unemployment Tax Act (FUTA) sur-
charge because it represents a breach in the 1976 Congressional minmitmelt that
the tax would be temporary; it is an unnecessary increase since the unemployment
trust fund is solvent; and a tax increase will be at the cost of job creation.

In closing, let me take off my business hat and get personal for a moment. I chose
the area of human resources as an occupation because I care about people. I chose
specifically the area of training because I enjoy helping others to grow and develop.
I too have been a victim of restructuring, once after 18 years of service and twice
as a contractor. I worked for a company who provided an excellent outplacement.
service, and because I am a self-motivated person, I have taken responsibility for
my own future in the workplace.

Job retraining and outplacement must start with job creation. A well known, fun-
damental principle of adult learning is that new skills and knowledge must be ap-
plied immediately on the job, to be retained. Retraining without job creation would
have no value. We urge the Committee to think long and hard before placing add,-
tional regulations and burdensome recordkceping requirements on the private sector
that will impede job creation. Unless there are existing jobs to train for, all of our
efforts to assist dislocated workers may be ultimately wasted.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE



17

We at the Society for Human Resource Management stand willing to assist you
in your efforts to consolidate federal resources with the goal of assisting our nation's
unemployed individuals to find productive and meaningful work.

Thank you for your time. I would be happy to address any questions which you
may have.

Senator SIMON. We thank all of you.
The chairman of this committee has made a dramatic entrance

here, and I am pleased to turn the gavel over to you, Senator Ken-
nedy.

I will, if I may, take the prerogative, since I temporarily have the
chair, of asking a question.

Mr. Hoser, you mentioned that in other countries, you have more
training. As you say, it balances out. If somebody goes from your
company to another company, you lose some but you pick it up
when that person comes from the other company.

Why, in Germany or other countries, do you have greater stress
on training by corporations than you do here?

Mr. HOSER. It may just be a matter of tradition over the hun-
dreds of years. In Siemens itself, we have had vocational or appren-
ticeship training for more than 100 years, and we have at the mo-
ment, I think, about 3,000 trainees in our company. So it is just
the tradition. I think many of these traditions have also come to
the United States by the way of immigration over the last so many
hundred years.

It may be, however, due to Taylorism, perhaps. Frederick Taylor
introduced the systems in this country with splitting up the jobs,
that then different kinds of qualifications were required. Now
again, however, we feel that what we need is the understanding of
the person of the whole job that he is doing, not only that little
tiny, little piece, because these lowly-paid jobs, they have already
left this country. They have gone to Malaysia; 'hey have gone to
Indonesia or maybe to Mexico.

What we need today is highly-paid jobs. Say, for instance, if I
looked to Illinois, we have about 2,000 people employed in your
State. The payroll is about $100 million, meaning to say they have
about $55,000 income per year. So these are highly-paid ,jobs.
Those you don't get if you are not trained. They have to be highly
paid.

And, they have to change. You cannot expect that what you have
learned 40 years agoI am now 40 years with Siemensthat this
is the same skills that I learned then that I require toady. I need
different skills today, so my skills have to be upgraded. I have to
constantly be trained and retrained, and somebody has to pay for
that.

In our case, the company is paying that, but it can do so because
Dime Lebenz will also do it, Bosch will do it, and all the others will
do it. So in case I leave, which I have not done, somebody else from
their companies will join this company. In this country, however,
it is not yet so.

When I introduced the training system in Siemens in the United
States, the presidents of the operating companies told me that, sir,
that will take 10 years, 5 years at least until we have the benefits
of that, but you are expecting the dividends next year.

So what we have done is we have created the pool. I have said,
okay, 0.1 percent of your value added will be put into a pool and
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the pilot sites, which we are opening, will be financed out or this
pool, in the first year 100 percent, the second year only two-thirds,
and the third year one-third, and then you have to pay yourself
fully. Something like this, perhaps, should be done here also.

Senator SIMON. But there is nothing in the law in Germany that
specifically causes you to do that? It is tradition?

Mr. HOSER. It is tradition. We have found ourselves that it is
beneficial to us, to the economy as a whole. It is not by force, even
though the standards, they are by law. You are tested and you get
a certificate after the training you have done by a body like the
chamber of commerce, you would call it, perhaps. They test you at
the end of the 3 years and they give you a certificate, which then
is portable, also.

It's a little bit old now, it's 40 years old, but this is my certificate.
It looks like a passport, but with this I can run around and I f.rn
certified wiv.:rever I go.

Senator SIMON. Does that indicate you passed? [Laughter.]
Mr. HOSER. Yes, I did.
Senator SIMON. All right.
The CHAIRMAN. Would the Senator yield on that?
Senator SIMON. Yes, of course.
The CHAIRMAN. We are delighted to have you here, all the panel-

ists.
I thought, though, that in most of the European countries, they

either have to train or they have to make a contribution to a train-
ing program, and that percent varies from country to country. I
thought it was about a percent-and-a-half or two percent in the dif-
ferent countries. I thought that there were those kinds of require-
ments.

Mr. HOSER. In Germany, I don't think there is. I have been out
of Germany now for 14 years. I have been in Japan and India, as
I said. It is not so in my country, in Germany. We do it within the
companies, and it is not only the large ;.umpanies, mind you. The
smaller companies train even more than the larger ones, because
they have the benefit, also. Since they have not so many special-
ists, the small company has to train even more and have all-around
people.

It is not so much that we are being forced to train, but it is our
own conviction that training the workforce is our strength. If today,
the average worker in Germany earns $25, in this country, the av-
erage wage may be $15. Germany shouldn't be competitive, but
still it is competitive, in spite of paying $10 more in wages than
we are payir.g here.

Senator SIMON. I have just one more comment and question to
you, and then I have taken more than my share of time here.

First, my staff handed me a note that you have an excellent
school-to-work program in Florida.

Mr. HOSER. Yes.
Senator SIMON. One other thing, as you study the European ex-

perience in training by corporations, compared to the United
States, we tend in our training programs to train the leadership in
a corporation, to train those at the upper-income levels, while in
Germany and the Western European countries, there tends to be
a broader understanding of what you should do in training,
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Do you have any reflections on that?
Mr. HOSER. When you start training somebody, you don't know

what will come out after 40 years. When I started my own training
in 1954, my wage in the first month was $20. It is slightly more
now, of course, but you don't know where you end, I mean to say.

What I say only is the path is open to you, and the path is also
open to those that we are training today, say in Florida, in Ken-
tucky, or in the Carolinas. We have several pilot programs. These
boys and girls, they are so eager. Actually, after the first year, we
found that those in Florida were the best in our worldwide system
of training. When they had the final test, they were the best ones.

It is not so that they have to work with their hands for all their
life. My daughter, I mentioned it earlier, has the Siemens voca-
tional training system and she is now trying to become a doctor in
physics, so this path is also open.

Senator SIMON. I had other questions, but I am going to have to
get to another meeting here, too.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. [Presiding.] At this point, I would like to insert

my opening statement into the record.
[The prepared statement of Senator Kennedy follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR KENNEDY

Today marks the first hearing of the full committee on S. 1964
the Reemployment and Retraining Act of 1994

This legislation, which was developed by the Clinton administra-
tion after extensive consultation with key leaders throughout the
country, addresses an issue of critical importance to our economic
futurethe need for an effective system to ensure that workers
who are bearing the brunt of the rapid structural changes in the
economy get the services they need to enable them to secure new
jobs at decent wages.

We have all heard the encouraging news about the increasing
pace of economic recovery. Unemployment is down, production ant!
productivity are up, and nearly 2 million new jobs have been cre-
ated in the last 13 months. The administration's economic program
and deficit reduction strategy are clearly producing results.

But these positive signs of recovery exist side-by-side with other
compelling signs that tell us that for working Americans, the land-
scape is still bleak.

Wages are stagnantand in some sectors still falling. Large com-
panies continue to "downsize", laying off workers at a record pace.
Long-term unemploymentthe percentage of unemployed workers
who have been out of work for more than 6 monthsremains at
a post-war high. More than three out )f every four workers who
lost their jobs last year were permanentlynot temporarilylaid
off.

Even those who were fortunate enough to keep their jobs and
standard of living through the last recession remain deeply con-
cerned about their economic future. Large numbers of employed
Americans have very real fears that they too will lose their jobs or
be forced to take pay cuts in the foreseeable future.
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I commend the Department of Labor for taking the initiative to
respond to these challenges. We are all well aware of the confusing
array of current Federal job training programs.

The administration's bill would consolidate six separate dis-
located worker training programs into a single initiative.

Clearly, this is a major step in the right direction. Many of us
on both sides of the aisle who believe deeply in the importance of
job training programs also believe that we can and should do more
to consolidate them and make them more efficient.

This is the first of several hearings we will have on this subject.
We have today three panels of witnesses who represent the busi-

ness community, State and local elected officers, and key stake-
holder organizations in our job training system. I commend our
witnesses for sharing their experiences with us, and I look forward
to their testimony.

There are many important ideas in the pending legislation which
deserve further discussion. I look forward to working with the ad-
ministration and the members of this committee on this measure
in the weeks ahead.

Senator Kassebaum.
Senator KASSEBAUM. Mr. Hoser, I might follow on what Senator

Simon was asking, for just a moment.. I read some articles, I think
mostly in The Economist, that were commenting that perhaps Ger-
many particularly, because it has lead the way in apprentice pro-
grams, was rethinking some of their job training programs now;
that the employment picture there was changing and jobs were
changing, just as they are elsewhere around the world, and that
perhaps that locked companies in too much now.

Is that accurate? Do you care to comment?
Mr. HosEa. Senator, definitely, you are right. The requirements

are changing. Right after the war, all the boys wanted to be a
baker or a butcher because they were all hungry. They thought,
you always need a butcher, you need a baker. But as it turned out
after 20 years, that was not the priority anymore. There is a tre-
mendous change, but the system has been flexible enough to ac-
commodate this change.

I also do not want to say that you please import the sy,,,cm from
Germany. What works over there definitely doesn't work over here.
We had to adapt it here, also, very much. We brought over
meisters, of course, from Germany to train the trainers here and
to do the training maybe in the first and second year, and then the
people from here take over the training.

It would be wrong to say what works over there works over here.
No, that would not be what I suggest.

Senator KASSEBAUM. What perhaps I might ask of the rest of the
panel, I know Mr. Kolberg and Ms. Brannon both spoke to what
I have been trying to get at, which is a greater consolidation, and
the fact that we have some 155, now, job training programs of var-
ious degrees and that the consolidation and better evaluation
would help us a great deal to know which programs are working
best.

From those of you who have had experience with any of the dis-
located worker programs, because there have been some concerns
about the dislocated w,,rker programs, what do you think has
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worked best? Have you had any experience using the TAA funding?
Has anybody utilized that and what has been your experience with
it?

Mr. HOSER. May I just say one thing, and then I will be quiet?
Senator KASSEBAUM. Sure.
Mr. HOSER. Senator Kassebaum, I think you should be person-

ally also commended on your interest of consolidating, because as
the lady to my left said earlier, it is a wasteful way, in my opinion,
as we are doing it today in this country. It can't be that if we have
more than 150 programs that it is efficient. It has to be consoli-
dated. It has to be more efficient. I think you are spending too
many dollars for the bang you get. There must be more efficiency.

Senator KASSEBAUM. I certainly think so.
Mr. HOSER. It has to be more efficient that it is in the past. It

can't be like it has been. I think you are just giving jobs to those
looking after them that should have the jobs, meaning to say the
bureaucracy is feeding itself to a very large extent.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Ms. Brannon, were you going to comment?
I know the chairman has shared my concerns about some of the

initiatives, and I think the GAO report has certainly caused some
very serious reevaluation and a desire to rethink our delivery sys-
tems, but let me just suggest that when we talk about this initia-
tive that you are testifying about today, that it is only a consolida-
tion of six dislocated worker programs.

Those six programs in the 1994 appropriations that we are oper-
ating under now cost $1.18 billionI am sorry, that is what they
are asking for in the 1994 appropriations. That is a 100 percent in-
crease from 1993, which was $517 million. So with the consolida-
tion of these programs, we are also increasing significantly the
moneys for those programs. Again, I think this has not been care-
fully analyzed, we don't know what works and doesn't work within
those six programs.

I strongly support Secretary Reich's desire to speak to consolida-
tion and one-stop shopping. But again, if we don't know what we
should be doing to really make them work, tha-, I think we have
missed an opportunity.

I appreciate the comments all of you made. I guess I would like
to ask if all of you would think it would be a z,-ood idea if imme-
diately we could give waivers so that States could begin to develop
some flexibility in the programs.

Ms. Brannon.
Ms. BRANNON. The only concern would have there cn the flexi-

bility would be issues such as companies that are located in mul-
tiple States, where that could be confusing to the employees who
may be moved from State to State, or you may have an employee
who lives in one State and works another.

Mr. K01,13ERG. Senator, as I said in my prepared statement, it
seems to me that as we have learned, and at the moment are
learning in welfare reform, that the waiver authority given to the
executive branch, used by almost every State now in very different
ways in every State, is a very effective way to move us toward wel-
fare reform. Yes, it is not lock step. Every State is doing it dif-
ferently, has different policies that suit the citizens of that State,
but isn't that wonderful?
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That is certainly the direction, it seems to me, that we ought to
be going in putting together this new system that puts together the
154 programs into a single integrated system. It is finally going to
be done by the States and the localities, and it seems to me the
Federal Government needs to set some kind of a general frame-
work and then provide waivers and probably some money, gap-fill-
ing money, and urge the States on to get the job done.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Mr. Zimn erman, were you going to offer a
comment?

Mr. ZIMMERMAN. Senator, I would support what Mr. Kolberg
said. I think it is imperative that we build a structure or a system.

One of the problems with having 154 programs that often work
ineffectively and in disconcert is that they don't fit within some
common sense of direction, and that is what I think can come out
of the so-called one-stop centers. I think that that hag to be the
core of it. I think it also brings input from employers into those
centers as to what the job requirements are, the necessary skill lev-
els, and it brings it into a hub, if you will, and I think that that
is a system.

That is not to minimize the fact that all 155I have the numbernow
Senator KASSEBAUM. We just added one.
Mr. ZimmEnmAN[continuing]. Should eventually be pulled into

that center. I just would hope that we could fin?. some phase one
that would get us started moving in that direction, but I strongly
support that. I think the Federal Government has to provide the
overall system, and this is an opportunity to do it.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Thank you very much.
Let me just join in hoping that we can do that. We are very com-

mitted, at least I am, to trying to achieve that in terms of the con-
solidations.

I want to welcome Mr. Hoser very much for being here and com-
mend you for the variety of different programs, the continuing
training programs that you have. Reference has been made to the
programs in Lake Mary, FL, also Franklin, KY, and Raleigh, NC,
and some of the other programs in terms of literacy training as
well.

Mr. HosEit. Thank you very much, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. That is enormously impressive.
We have in my State, under the MassJobs Council, a very inter-

esting effort to bring about these consolidations in terms of local
programs. There is $750 million currently being spent on workforce
development programs in our State. We have 16 regional programs
that are consolidating, or attempting to consolidate, both the Fed-
eral, State, and the local training programs. We have had biparti-
san support for that. It started under Governor Dukakis and now
Governor Weld. They are trying to coordinate the programs in
there.

They have a remarkable number of volunteers. Sixty-five percent
of the people that are associated are all volunteers. A good percent-
age of them are businessmen.



One of the interesting things, I spoke at a conference for these
Regional Employment Board members last Saturday up in Massa-
chusetts. There was extraordinary attendance, about 450 people
spending the whole weekend down there. They were pointing out
that the difference between being on a PIC board that maybe has
some influence over $1 million is one thing and if it has $50 mil-
lion, wIlich is the purview of some of these REB's, it is another. It
should make sense, and it is obvious, but they are able to get, real-
ly, a very different group of people that are involved in this pro-
gram.

They were mentioning to me that they are doing a job corps pro-
gram up in Fort Devons, Massachusetts, which will follow the tra-
ditional sort of job corps. They were trying to make sure that that
is involved in terms of the other kinds of training programs in that
part of our State.

There are a lot of things that are happening there, and it is very,
very impressive. I am impressed with their attempt to identify
some of the things that we can do and to make the programs more
efficient and effective.

I just asked about what would the European experience be, be-
cause we just, as you know, passed the school-to-work program,
which was one of the recommendations of "America's Choice" re-
port. One of the other recommendations of the America's Choice re-
port was the need to encourage more training programs in the com-
panies and corporations.

They do, actually, in the European countries, at least according
to that report, have contributions by the various corporations. The
German corporations, according to America's Choice, contribute a
total of 3.5 percent of annual payroll to public training and employ-
ment schedules through joint employer/employee-financed national
unemployment insurance, the national system of apprenticeship,
and the mandatory contributions to local chamber of commerce. In
this system, employers are assessed 2.3 percent of annual payroll.

We find in Sweden an employer contribution of approximately
2.5 percent of annual payroll finances the National Labor Market
Board, AMS, which operates the Swedish national employment and
training program.

In Ireland, it is 2.5 percent of payroll into a levy grant system,
creating a fund similar to Sweden's renewal fund for training, the
national employment authority.

In Singapore, it is one percent, and so on. So there is, as I under-
stand itthis is just the America's Choice report, which was co-
chaired by former Secretaries of Labor, Bill Brock and Ray Mar-
shall, and included Mrs. Clinton, as a matter of fact, and Ira
Magaziner was the staff director of that program. It was my under-
standing that they have built into their whole kind of a process and
system the training program, and that has strong support within
the system. Australia has just moved toward that kind of a system.

One of the things that was amazing to me, the American compa-
nies that are over in these other countries have all endorsed this
type of training financing mechanism, all support it, and they come
back over here and they will express reservations about supporting
a one percent tax in terms of payroll for a training program. It is
interesting o me, while over there in that kind of tradition, in
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terms of where they are goiug, they will support it, and back here
we have difficulties again.

I had talked to the President about it, and they thought in the
administration that it was just too much to expect to have that
kind of a tax program to get that kind of a training and they were
going to try to do it through a voluntary basis and through the con-
solidations. Hopefully, maybe we could.

I just thank you. I hope as we move through, in terms of the con-
solidations, we can call on you to help and assist. We are going to
be serious about it, whether we can do all the things that we want
to do around here in terms of health and some of the others before
we get out this year. I think that we can find a consolidation plan
that goes far beyond these particular programs in the Reemploy-
ment bill, and we are trying to work it out with our colleagues on
the other side.

You have some of these programs, supportive housing, dem-
onstration training programs, $164 million in Veterans Affairs, the
food stamp employment and training in Agriculture, $165 million.
So they are scattered all over and we have a lot of work to de in
trying to bring those together, but I hear you, and I thank you all
very much for being here. We are grateful to you for your rec-
ommendations and suggestions.

Thank you very much. It was nice to see you.
The CHAIRMAN. John Hudacs, the Commissioner of Labor for

New York, representing the National Governors' Association, NGA,
will lead off with a statement and support the broad goals of the
REA, followed by a lengthy list of objections to specific provisions
of the bill.

Pamela Anderson, Second Vice President of the Employment and
Training Council of the U.S. Conference of Mayors will testify on
behalf of the mayors. The mayors are particularly concerned about
how REA, which is primarily designed to assist dislocated workers,
will affect various hard-to-serve groups.

We look forward to your testimony.

STATEMENTS OF JOHN HUDACS, COMMISSIONER OF LABOR,
STATE OF NEW YORK, ON BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL GOV-
ERNORS' ASSOCIATION; AND PAMELA ANDERSON, SECOND
VICE VRESIDENT, EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING COUNCIL,
U.S. CONFERENCE OF MAYORS
Mr. HUDACS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Senator

Kassebaum. It is a privilege to have the opportunity to appear here
today on behalf of both the National Governors' Association and
Governor Mario Cuomo of New York State.

As you know, the Nation's Governors are among the strongest
proponents of integrating and improving workforce development
programs. Last August, the Governors adopted a strategic plan for
workforce development policy that urged the Federal Government
to take specific actions, which were to integrate existing Federal
job training resources and to give the States more flexibility to
streamline workforce development programs, to maintain the com-
mitment to disadvantaged workers while focusing support on the
development of the comprehensive workforce development system,
and also to provide capacity-building grants to States and to help
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them evaluate approaches, share information, and develop sources
of practical labor market information.

Additionally, the Governors specifically asked the Federal Gov-
ernment to consolidate dislocated worker programs and to enact a
number of refo..-ms to those programs to improve their quality and
responsiveness to the needs of workers.

The Governors believe that the Clinton administration's proposed
Reemployment Act represents a very important step toward carry
ing out the agenda outlined in that strategic plan for workforce de-
velopment. Particularly, there is very strong support from the Gov-
ernors with regard to the bill's efforts to consolidate existing dis-
located worker programs, to increase State flexibility by creating
new waiver authority, to give capacity-building grants to States
that are creating integrated workforce development systems, and
also to provide Federal support to build national, State, and local
labor market information systems.

But the Governors also believe that changeei are needed in the
Reemployment Act if it is to result in a workfthe development sys-
tem that really does provide higher quality, more comprehensive,
and better-integrated services to all Arr(jricans who need them, and
we hope to work closely with this committee to improve the pro-
posed legislation in three areas. One is flexibility, the other is
scope, and the other is in financing.

The Governors urge the committee to revise the Reemployment
Act to make it less prescriptive with regard to how workforce devel-
opment programs are administered and managed at the State and
local levels. We believe that the School-to-Work Opportunities Act,
which we strongly supported, is a good model in this regard. The
Governors fear that the present bill will, in its proposed new ad-
ministration and operational structures for worker adjustment and
one-stop centers, actually add layers of bureaucratic controls and
further costs without really resulting in improved services t
ents.

For example, we believe thrt the mandate in Title I to choose by
competitive bid the provider of local worker adjustment sere, es
would really undermine the gains that have been made to date in
integrating services througi-, collaborative efforts among the JTPA
system, the employment service, the welfare systems, and other
key agencies in the States.

The flexibility is especially important in the Title III one-stop ca-
reer center. The Governors believe that the bill Emphasizes co-loca-
tion of different employment and training programs over other
promising ways of improving client access to services, such as the
"no wrong door" system of linking programs electronically so people
can walk into a variety of locations and find out right away which
services they are eligible for and where those services are provided.

The Governors are also concerned that States applying for one-
stop career center grants would be required to give a better class
of services to dislocated workers than to other more disadvantaged
populations, unless they can manage to come up with the addi-
tional resources to provide intensive employment services to every-
one at the one-stop center, an unlikely prospect.

The Governors believe that States and localities should have the
flexibility to customize workforce development programs to meet
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the unique needs of each community. Federal assistance to encour-
age integrated high-quality workforce development systems should
allow for a variety of approaches.

For example, States and localities receiving grants might be re-
quired to provide basic employment services to everyone at one-
stop career centers, but allowed the flexibility to target the more
intensive services on the population most in need at a particular
site. This could be dislocated workers in one neighborhood, welfare
recipients in another, and perhaps disadvantaged youth in yet an-
other.

Finally, the Governors urge Congress to give States the flexibility
in both the dislocated worker and one-stop titles of the bill to set
overall goals and to engage with localities in strategic planning for
the system. Only through this type of planning authority can Gov-
ernors ensure that a State's workforce development system is truly
integrated with its economic development strategy and that
workforce development goals are supported by other key partners,
such as postsecondary and adult educational systems.

The Governors wish to underscore the importance of adequately
funding changes in the workforce development system. If funding
is not sufficient, then States and localities will not be able to de-
liver the level and quality of services that clients are promised
under the legislation that they deserve.

There are a series of reports which were referenced by Senator
Simon earlier that the GAO has placed on the table with regard
to the more than 150 Federal employment and training programs
with multiple and conflicting requirements. It shows that the scope
of this type of problem goes far beyond the Department of Labor
programs and really beyond what States can hope to fix through
limited waiver authority.

The GAO and others have identified numerous barriers to inte-
grating programs, such things as conflicting eligibility definitions,
reporting requirements performance measures, program terms, cost
categories.

The Governors strongly urge Congress to seize this opportunity
enact comprehensive reforms that include waiver authority for all
relevant programs, but also go beyond waivers to consolidate and
streamline the programs at the Federal level.

They believe that the scope of the Reemployment Act is currently
too limited in three respects. First, that the waiver authority
should include employment and training programs outside the De-
partment of Labor. The Governors welcome comprehensive waiver
authority in this area, but we believe that this will not be enough.

The Federal Government must also address the difficult task of
developing a coherent integrated workforce development policy by
consolidating or streamlining existing Federal job training pro-
grams. Except for the six dislocated worker programs, the bill nei-
ther consolidates Federal employment and training programs nor
modifies these programs to ease the burden that there are many
conflicting requirements placed on States, localities, and particu-
larly those people who are most in need.

The bill should include mechanisms beyond waiver authority to
give States and localities additional authority and flexibility to in-
tegrate programs. Because the bill does not consolidate or stand-
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ardize these programs at the level, the primary responsibility for
integrating the fragmented Federal workforce development pro-
gram really falls on the States and the localities.

While new waiver authority is helpful, the Governors believe
that, as a Nation, we will move very slowly toward the goal of an
integrated workforce development system if each State has to apply
to different Federal departments separately for permission to waive
each rule blocking the integration of programs.

Where obstacles prevent nationwide integration of programs at
the Federal level, better access to higher-quality job training and
employment services can better be achieved by giving States the
flexibility to integrate similar programs, to determine the appro-
priate governance structure for State workforce development sys-
tems, and to set high outcomes-based standards for services.

The Governors believe that a number of important ideas for in-
creasing State and local flexibility to build integrated workforce de-
velopmtnt systems are contained in the bipartisan bill recently in-
troduced by Senator Kassebaum and Bob Kerrey and the new legis-
lation introduced today, as I understand it, by Representatives Bill
Good ling and Steve Gunderson.

Finally, the Governors also ask Congress to link the action it
takes in this area with whatever action it takes on all other rel-
evant programs. For example, because the same disadvantaged
adults are served by Federal welfare reform, student aid, Job
Training Partnership Act programs, etc, Congress should look at
the reform legislation currently being developed by the administra-
tion in such areas in a very holistic way in order to minimize prob-
lems for clients, States, and localities.

The administration has indicated that it is attempting to link
these initiatives as they are developed, and we also urge Congress
to do the same, because unless a serious effort is made to integrate
these reform efforts as legislation moves forward, the Governors
fear that we might lose an important opportunity to consolidate
and to improve these programs in ways that benefit both the tax-
payers and the customers of job training services.

Our concern on the Reemployment Act's cumbersome governance
and funding structure is that it may lead to parochial and narrow
approaches that will not be responsive to those global challenges
facing our workforce.

In contrast, we urge that it be given consideration that the
School-to-Work Opportunities Act approach be utilized. It set objec-
tives, it benchmarked successful approaches and existence in a
number of States and communities, and it also provides the re-
sources to allow each State to develop a delivery system, and it
would represent a much 1.1ore flexible and responsive strategy for
creating the needed changes to the employment and training sys-
tem.

In sum, the Governors believe that efforts to reform and expand
workforce development programs must recognize that these pro-
grams share many of the same providers and many of the same
customers. We greatly appreciate the attention being paid to these
issues by the administration and by Congress. We view the Reem-
ployment Act as a very important first step toward comprehensive
reform.
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We would like to work closely with Congress and the administra-
tion to address the issues described and to enact comprehensive
legislation to build a higher-quality, more accessible workforce de-
velopment system.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Hudacs follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN F. HUDACS

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to appear here today on behalf of
both the National Governors Association and Governor Cuomo. We appreciate the
committee's interest in the Governors' perspective on workforce development pro-
grams ad hope to work with you to build a comprehensive, high-quality workforce
development system.

As you know, the nation's Governors are among the strongest proponents of inte-
grating ad improving workforce development programs. Many Governors have taken
steps to do this at the state level by developing occupational skills standards ad cer-
tificates, for example, or through the creation of state "super councils" with respon-
sibility for setting state workforce development policy and overseeing all relevant
programs in the state. Last August the Governors adopted a "Strategic Plan for
Workforce Development" policy that urges the federal government to take action to:

integrate existing federal job training resources and give states more flexibility
to streamline workforce development programs;

maintain the commitment to disadvantaged workers while focusing support on
the development of a comprehensive workforce development system; and

provide capacity-building grants to states and help them evaluate approaches,
share information, and develop sources of practical labor market information.

In addition, the Governors specifically asked the federal government to consoli-
date dislocated workers programs ad to enact a number of reforms to those pro-
grams to improve their quality and responsiveness to workers' needs.

The Governors believe that the Clinton administration's proposed Reemployment
Act represents an important step toward carrying out the agenda outlined in their
"Strategic Plan for Workforce Development." In particular, we strongly support the
bill's efforts to consolidate existing dislocated worker programs, increase state flexi-
bility by creating new waiver authority, give capacity-building grants to states that
are creating integrated workforce development systems, and provide federal support
to build national, state, ad local labor market information systems.

The Governors also believe, however, that changes are needed in the Reemploy-
ment Act if it is to result in a workforce development system that provides higher
quality, more comprehensive, ad better integrated services to all Americans who
need therm We hope to work closely with this committee to improve the proposed
legislation, in the following three areas.

Flexibility. The Governors urge the committee to revise the Reemployment Act
to make it less prescriptive with regard to how workforce development programs are
administered and managed at the state ad local levels. We believe that the School-
to-Work Opportunities Act, which we strongly supported, is a good model in this re-
gard The Governors fear that the present bill, with its proposed new administrative
and operational structures for worker adjustment and one-stop centers, would add
layers of bureaucratic controls and further costs without resulting in improved serv-
ices to clients. For example, we believe that the mandate in Title 1 to choose by
competitive bid the provider of local worker adjustment services would undermine
the gains that have been made to date in integrating services through collaborative
efforts among the JTPA system, the Employment Service, the welfare system, and
other key agencies.

This flexibility is especially important in the one -atop career center title of the leg-
islation. The Governors believe that the bill emphasizes collocation of different em-
ployment ad training programs over other promising ways of improving client access
to services. These other approaches include a "no wrong door" system of linking pro-
grams electronically, so people can walk into a variety of locations and find out right
away which services they are eligible for and where those services are provided.

Governors are also concerned that states applying for one-stop career center
grants would be required to give a better class of services to dislocated workers than
to other, more disadvantaged populations unless they can manage to come up with
the resources to provide intensive employment services to everyone at every one-
stop centeran unlikely prospect. The Governors believe that states ad localities
should have the flexibility to customize workforce development programs to meet
the unique needs of each community. Federal assistance to encourage integrated,
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high quality workforce development systems should allow for a variety of ap-
proaches. For example, states ad localities receiving grants might be required to
provide basic employment services to everyone at one-stop career centers but al-
lowed the flexibility to target the more intensive services on the population most
in need at a particular site. This might be dislocated workers in one neighborhood,
welfare recipients in another, and disadvantaged youth in yet another.

Finally, the Governors urge Congress to give states the flexibility in both the dis-
located worker ad one-stop titles of the bill to set overall goals and engage with lo-
calities in strategic planning for the system. Only through this type of planning au-
thority can Governors ensure that a state's workforce development system is inte-
grated with its economic development strategy, and that workforce development
goals are supported by other key partners, such as the postsecondary and adult edu-
cation systems.

Funding. The Governors wish to underscore the importance of adequately fund-
ing changes in the workforce development system. Both the worker adjustment title
and the one -stop title of the Reemployment Act require that states and localities
provide many more services to more clients through new delivery systems. In addi-
tion, states anr, localities will have a number of new responsibilities under the bill
that have si'r.ificant cost implications, such as expanding state and local labor mar-
ket information systems and certifying the quality of education and job training pro-
viders. Sufficient federal ending must be available to carry out these responsibilities
assigned to states and localities. If funding is not sufficient, then states and local-
ities will not be able to deliver the level and quality of services that clients are
promised under the legislation and that they deserve.

Scope. A series of reports by the General Accounting Office (GAO) on the more
than 150 federal employment and training programs with multiple and conflicting
requirements show that the scope of this problem goes far beyond Department of
Labor programs and beyond what states can hope to fix through limited waiver au-
thority. GAO and others have identified numerous barriers to integrating programs,
including conflicting eligibility definitions, reporting requirements, performance
measures, program terms, and cost categories, as well as the lack of a mechanism
to track client outcomes across programs. The Governors strongly urge Congress to
seize this opportunity to enact comprehensive reforms that include waiver authority
for all relevant programs but also go beyond waivers to consolidate and streamline
these programs at the federal level.

The Governors believe that the scope of the Reemployment Act is currently too
limited in three respects:

1. The waiver authority should include employment and training programs out-
side of the Department of Labor. Currently the waiver authority in the bill is lim-
ited entirely to Department of Labor programa. Yet conflicting rules and regulations
across federal departments are among the greatest obstacles that states and local-
ities encounter when they try to integrate federal workforce development programs.
This is especially true for the largest federal employment and training programs
which are scattered across the Departments of Labor, Education, and Health and
Human Services.

2. The Governors welcome comprehensive waiver authority in this area but we be-
lieve that this will not be enough. The federal government must also address the
difficult task of developing a coherent, integrated workforce development policy by
consolidating or streamlining existing federal job training programs. Except for six
dislocated worker programs. the bill neither consolidates federal employment and
training programs nor modifies these programs to ease the burden that their many
conflicting requirements place on states and localities.

3. The bill should include mechanisms beyond waiver authority to give states and
localities additional authority and flexibility to integrate programs. Because the bill
does not consolidate or standardize these programs at the federal level, the primary
responsibility for integrating fragmented federal workforce development programs
falls on states and localities. While new waiver authority is helpful, the Governors
believe that as a nation we will move very slowly toward the goal of an integrated
,,orkforce development system if each state must apply separately to different fed-
eral departments for permission to waive each rule blocking the integration of pro-
grams. In addition, many states may not be able to take full advantage of new waiv-
er authority given the staff resources that are required to develop and submit waiv-
er requests to all the different federal agencies that operate job training programs.

Where obstacles prevent nationwide integration of programs at the federal level,
better access to higher quality job training and employment services can best be
achieved by giving states the flexibility to integrate similar programs, to determine
the appropriate governance structure for state workforce development systems, and
to set high, outcome-based standards for aces. The Governors believe that a number
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of important ideas for increasing state and local flexibility to build integrated
workforce development systems are contained in the bipartisan bill recently mtro-
duced by Senators Nancy Kassebaum and Bob Kerrey, and in new legislation intro-
duced today by Representatives Bill Good ling and Steve Gonderson.

Finally, the Governors also ask Congress to link the action it takes it this area
with whatever action it takes on other relevant programs. For example, because the
me disadvantaged adults are served by federal welfare reform, student aid, and Job
Training Partnership Act programs, Congress should look at the reform legislation
currently being developed by the administration in such areas in a holistic way in
order to minimize problems for clients, states, and localities. The administration has
indicated that it is attempting to link these initiatives as they are developed and
we urge Congress to do the same. The Governors are concerned that just as respon-
Aibility for job training is scattered across numerous federal agencies, the reforms

ronow pending in these programs may proceed in a piecemeal way which will add to
the existing problems of client access, different eligibility and reporting require-
ment. and fragmented lines of authority for operating programs. Unless a serious
effort is made to integrate these reform efforts as legislation moves forward, the
Governors fear that we might lose an important opportunity to consolidate and im-
prove these programs in ways that benefit both the taxpayers and customers of job
training services.

Allow me to put these critical issues into a context for the state of New York. In
our state, we have several initiatives that have gained national prominence and
have been benchmarked by other states as models for effective and Innovative serv-
ice delivery. Since 1988, our Community Service Centers have represented a one-
stop shopping approach for a number of Department of Labor programs, including
the complete integration of our Unemployment Insurance and Employment Service
programs. These centers include the collocation of other state and local government
programs, as well as community-based organizations, representatives of the edu-
cational community and other employment and training partners. They employ the
latest technologies to provide electronic connections to our state university and city
university systems, public libraries, elementary and secondary school systems, and
others, to broaden our points of service to the public.

Our GATEWAY initiative represents the establishment of networks of local em-
ployment and training providers, including our Community Service Centers, into
seamless systems of service delivery in a number of locations. The providers are
linked through computer networks that allow for the sharing of data, job vacancies
and information on customers. This network represents a no wrong door" approach
for customers, rather than a requirement that they deal with any single location.
In the Rochester area, for example, over 100 providers will be part of one system
which has already established a single community job bank.

These innovative and successful programs resulted from direction given by our
Governor and their implementation and expansion have been made possible by the
existence of strong statewide agencies and systems. Included in this direction was
a mandate for an emphasis on a high degree of cooperation, collaboration and the
elimination of duplication, rather than the undue reference to competition contained
in the Reemployment Act.

The prescriptive nature of this Act will require New York to significantly alter
these programs in order to comply. The delegation of budget authority to local
Workforce Investment Boards will delete the role of the central agencies, along with
the resources necessary to maintain cohesive statewide systems. The ability to re-
spond to challenges that transcend individual labor markets, such as the massive
staff reductions at IBM or the need to respond to international labor market com-
petition, will require collaboration among a number of Workforce Investment Boards
that may be difficult or at best time-consuming to achieve. Further, these initiatives
currently involve many more programs than those affected by this Actlocal gov-
ernment activities, secondary and post-secondary educational institutions, social
services programs, independent community-based organizations, etc.

Our concern is that the Reemployment Act's cumbersome governance and funding
structure may lead to parochial and narrower approaches that will not be responsive
to those global challenges facing our labor force. In contrast, the approach of the
School-to-Work Opportunities Act, which set objectives, benchmarked successful ap-
proaches in existence in a number o states and communities and provides the re-
sources to allow each state to develop a delivery system, would represent a more
flexible and responsive strategy for creating the needed changes to the employment
and treining system.

In su rn, ..he Governors believe that efforts to reform and expand workforce devel-
opme ^1. programs must recognize that these programs share many of the same pro-
video, and customers. We greatly appreciate the attention being paid to these issues
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by the administration and Congress, and view the Reemployment Act is an impor-
tant first step toward comprehensive reform. We would like to work closely with
Congress and the administration to address the issues described above, and to enact
comprehensive legislation to build higher-quality, more accessible workforce devel-
opment system.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Hudacs.
Ms. Anderson.
Ms. ANDERSON. Chairman Kennedy and Senator Kassebaum, I

am Pamela Anderson, Executive Director of the Private Industry
Council of Louisville and Jefferson County, KY, and Second Vice
President of the U.S. Conference of Mayors Employment and Train-
ing Council. I am pleased to have the opportunity to be here today
and to address the committee regarding the Reemployment Act.

While we support the basic direction of the legislation, to encour-
age the development of one-stop career centers, specifically Title III
of the Act, there are some provisions which we find concerning.

Representatives of the Employment and Training Council and of
the Conference of Mayors did have the opportunity to meet with of-
ficials from the Department of Labor on numerous occasions as the
legislation was being developed, and during that time, some of our
concerns were addressed. However, we still have some issues that
we would like to describe today and hope can be addressed during
the legislative process, because we do view this as a vehicle for
raising these concerns and we hope for improving the legislation.

I want to just spend a few nornents indicating that in Louisville
and Jefferson County, KY, over the last 6 years, we have put in
place what we call Job Link centers, and our Job Link centers, of
which we have three, are geographically distributed in our county.
They do provide a one-stop point for both customers who are seek-
ing training and employment services as well as for employers who
are looking for trained workers. We have seven and we are just ac-
quiring an eighth partner for our effort.

The Private Industry Council back in 1988 went through a stra-
tegic planning process, and as a result of that, decided that they
wantr..1 to be a vehicle for creating a workforce for Louisville and
Jefferson County that could meet employer's needs. They felt like,
rather than just having isolated programs, that if they could get a
number of partners who also were involved in employment and
training, many of whom are represented on the Private Industry
Council, to come together to create these one-stop centers, that we
would be able to serve both the needs of those who needed employ-
ment and employers much better. We could have a common access
point and address multiple needs at the same time.

I might add, in doing this, it is not a situation where somebody
walks in the door and you have the State Employment Service sit-
ting over here and vocational rehabilitation over here and the
JTPA/Private Industry Council over here. There aren't any labels
like that. When somebody walks in the door, they don't really know
which entity is providing the service. It is done in a transparent
kind of way, with the idea that we are looking at the customer and
his or her needs and doing as much as we can for that particular
individual.

For those people that are qualified for more intensive services,
they are going to receive, more services, but everybody who walks
in the door has the opportunity to at least receive some services.
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Our partners include, of course, the Private Industry Council; the
Kentucky Department for Employment Services; the Jefferson
County Public Schools, which in our community provide the adult
basic education programs, and we do have adult basic education
and GED preparation on site; the Kentucky Department for Voca-
tional Rehabilitation, which provides, of course, services for the dis-
abled, and by doing it this way, we can, again, connect the services.
So if people are eligible for more than one program, we can decide
which provider ought to be paying for what, which really makes a
lot of sense and I think is what we are talking about today.

We also have Community Coordinated Child Care, which is a
not-for-profit agency which works with us to voucher child care
services and also provides parenting classes for people who come
into our Job Link centers. The Jefferson County Department for
Human Services and the City of Louisville are also partners in this
effort, and we are currently adding Kentucky Tech, the Jefferson
State Campus, and they are going to be a part of our assessment
consortium for providing comprehensive assessment for people who
are coming into our Job Link centers.

We have done this as a locally-initiated effort, with both the
leadership of our Private Industry Council, our mayor, and our
chief elected county official, and we also have gotten good coopera-
tion from our State agencies in putting this effort together and pro-
viding it.

I wanted to point
The CHAIRMAN. May I just interrupt? We have a vote on, and

have maybe four or five minutes bLfore we will have to leave.
Specifically on that, you just brought those programs together, is

that right?
Ms. ANDERSON. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Does the State provide some waivers to you to

be able to get through various regulations which might have inhib-
ited it, or did it just sort of work out? How did it come about?

Ms. ANDERSON. At this point, it has just basically sort of worked
out. The State has been supportive in allowing staff from State
agencies to be present in the centers.

The CHAIRMAN. Did we have prohibitions in terms of the rules
and regulations in the Federal training programs that inhibited
this whole process?

Ms. ANDERSON. I think it is the kino of thing that if people really
want together and agree to do that, they find ways to get around
some of the

The CHAIRMAN. Maybe you could just
Ms. ANDERSON. It would be much easier if we did have the same

rules and regulations and we didn't have to figure out ways to get
around those kinds of things. When I say that, I am certainly not
talking about doing anything illegal. Don't misunderstand. [Laugh-
ter.]

The CHAIRMAN. No, not you, Ms. Anderson.
Ms. ANDERSON. We are just creative. [Laughter.]
The CHAIRMAN. If you would just maybe give us sort of an idea

of some of the existing rules and regulations in some of the Federal
programs that were the more difficult for you to get around or deal
with that came to your attention during this process, if you found
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that there were some, that would be helpful. Maybe there weren't
any, but if you could give us some idea of some of those that we
could look at, I would appreciate it.

Ms. ANDERSON. Right. One of the things that we are still work-
ing on is a common intake system. You probably hear about that
kind of thing, but we all still have to have different data. Many
times it is the same data, in a sense, but perhaps different kinds
of forms that have to be filled out, different eligibility, etc.

So although we are trying to be transparent to the customer
walking in the door, we still find that we have to collect various
pieces of information. We are trying to do it in as uniform a way
as possible and then share it among the different agencies that are
involved so we can all have the "T"s crossed and the 'Vs dotted,
that kind of thing.

But we have worked out arrangements with our State, both so
that the Department of Employment Services, the Labor Exchange,
and the Department of Welfare or social insurance in Kentucky has
allowed us to be automatically connected with them, through an
automated system, where we can share in those data bases. That
certainly has been extremely helpful.

In many places, I don't know that they are as anxious to do that
because, again, you get into confidentiality kinds of issues and that
kind of thing. So our State has been willing to waive some of those
kinds of rules, but those are the kinds of things yon tend to hear.
Well, we have all these confidentiality requirements, so therefore
we can't share this information with you in an electronic kind of
way. But we have agreements now in place and so we are able to
do that.

I would be very glad to provide more specific information to the
committee on some of those kinds of things and ways we have been
addressing them and trying to address them, but I think it does
show the need for a consolidated system.

I want to make just a few points
The CHAIRMAN. We are going to have to run.
Ms. ANDERSON. I didn't quite make my points about the Reem-

ployment Act.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Anderson follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF PAMELA ANDERSON

Chairman Metzenbaum, members of the Subcommittee, I am Pamela Anderson,
Executive Director of the Private Industry Council of Louisville and Jefferson Coun-
ty, Kentucky and Second Vice President of The U.S. Conference of Mayors Employ-
ment and Training Council. I am pleased to have the opportunity to appear before
you to discuss the Reemployment Act. While we support the basic direction of the
legislation to encourage the development of one-stop career centers (Title II of the
Act), there are several provisions which we find troubling. Representatives of the
Employment and Training Council and of the Conference of Mayors met with offi-
cials at the Department of Labor on numerous occasions while the legislation was
being drafted. Some of our concerns were addressed during that process. The ones
I will discuss today we hope can be resolved during the legislative process. We see
this hearing as an important vehicle for raising those concerns and, we hope, for
improving the legislation by addressing them.

LOUISVILLE'S JOB LINE CENTERS

Louisville and Jefferson County have created three geog;aphically distributed,
one-stop career centersJob Linksat which both job applicants and employers can
find the full range of employment and training resources available through the
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seven partner organizations that comprise Job Link (the Private Industry Council
of Louisville and Jefferson County, Kentucky Department for Employment Services,
Jefferson County Public Schools, Kentucky Department of Vocational Rehabilitation,
Community Coordinated Child Care, Jefferson County Govornment/Department for
Human Services and the City of Louisville).

Job Link is committed to providing the highest quality of service to maximize the
potential of every resident who seeks its services and to assist employers in building
a quality workforce for the City of Louisville and Jefferson County. It connects area
employers with a ready pool of qualified workers and provides job seekers access
to services needed CO obtain employment: skills assessment, interest and aptitude
testing, career counseling, labor market information, job search workshops, avail-
able, job listings, educational and voc-lonal training, transportation assistance,
child care assistance and referral to other resources.

Job Link has had many accomplishments since it. began in June 1989:
During the first year of operation about 1,000 individuals, including both em-

ployers and job seekers, contact! the Centers for job and training information; over
the past two years (1992-1993) the average number of contacts has exceeded 6,000
per year.

Information, referral and counseling services were provided to 4,600 job seekers
during the past two years.

Comprehensive services are provided to individuals by Job Link partners in a
coordinated and seamless approach. During 1992-93 more than 1,000 individuals re-
ceived services from more than one Job Link partner in a joint effort to promote
the job seeker's success.

Many employers now seek referrals from Job Link to fill job openings. Employer
services include applicant recruitment and screening, assistance in conducting job
task analysis and preparing job descriptions.

Job Link staff assist employers with referrals to the Louisville and Jefferson
County Office for Economic Development, the Wage and Hour Commission, Enter-
prise Zone and Targeted Job Tax Credit Program.

Classes are offered on-site in basic computer-skills, reading and math upgrade,
GED preparation, career exploration and job search.

Occupational skills training sponsored by the Private Industry council has been
provided to more than 1,300 clients through on-the-job training, individually
vouchered institutional training and classroom-sized training projects.

Each occupational skills trainee is supported by an individualized case manage-
ment system. Trainees can access child care services, transportation, mental and
physical health-related services, and financial help for dental care, eyeglasses and
interview clothing, as well as for direct training expenses such as tools, books, test-
ing fees, etc.

Job Link is fully automated. Necessary information is instantaneously available
to job applicants and employers at all three locations.

Job Link's success must also be attributed to the growing number of "extended
partners"organizations and agencies in the City and County which coordinate
their services with Job Link.

I have devoted a significant amount of time to describing Job Link to you because
we are concerned that if the one-stop career center provisions included in the Reem-
ployment Act become law, the future success of our program might be jeopardized.
Job Link has been successful in great part due to the active involvement of the part-
ner organizationsboth in the governance and the operation of the centers. Under
the Reemployment Act these relations would have to be severed and our partners
would either have to be involved in the governing board or in service delivery, but
not in both. The Reemployment Act should enable us to build on the successful sys-
tem which is in place rather than force IA to change it.

RECOMMENDED CHANGES IN THE REEMPLOYMENT ACT

We have several specific recommendations for changes in the legislation that, we
believe, would address our concerns:

As a general comment, we support comprehe'asive, integrated delivery systems.
The one-stop center provisions of the Reemployment Act, however, addresses only
the intake services, which account for about 10 percent of the total service delivery
system. Other components of that system include education, training, job search, job
placement, and job retention, together with ongoing case management that facili-
tates a customer's progress through the components. Helping the customers move
through the system is equally, if not more, important than intake. If this legislation
is intended to promote customer satisfaction, then it must address the delivery of
all services in the delivery system. Two things, in particular, work against develop-
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ing an integrated system that meets the needs of the customers: 1) the prescriptive
nature of the delivery of the sections regarding intake services and 2 ) the failure
of the proposed legislation to indicate where accountability and liability, both fidu-
ciary and political, lie.

The principal issues with which we are concerned include the following:

LOCAL EMPOWERMENT IN DESIGNATING SERVICE DELIVERY AEKAS

Because urban areas are so diverse, the involuntary consolidation of large cities
into larger metropolitan sub-state areas can have a negative effect on services to
customers in the central cities. The chief elected official, in conjunction with the
Workforce Investment Board (WIB, should have the authority to determine whether
the community's needs are better met if the city is its own service delivery area or
if it is part of a consortium representing the larger metropolitan area.

LOCAL BOARD DETERMINATION OF ITS ROLE

The local WIB should have the opportunity to determine the scope of its role
either oversight or operations or bothbecause it is able to examine what is best
for the local community. When one entity, such as the Employment Service, is .4 pre-
sumed deliverer of intake services, the entire process of using the WIB to determine
what the local community needs is undermined.

With regard to separating the duties of WIBs and services deliverers, again the
WIBs should determine how best to structure the system in their communities. Sep-
aration should no be an absolute rule, abstractly imposed, but one option among
several to be exercised at the WIB's direction in view of what will best serve local
customers.

FUNDING FORMULA

We have a long standing policy for direct federal-city funding. At a minimum,
there should be an explicit, federally-mandated, sub-state funding formula that
takes into account the needs of major cities, and customers living in those cities.

COLLABORATION NOT COMPETITION

Although the legislation still contains a competitive process as one option for se-
lecting one-stop career centers, efforts have been made to accommodate our request
to encourage collaboration in the development of one-stop career center systems.
The governors and the chief local elected officials must agree whether each local
one-stop career center system will be based on a collaborative model or a competi-
tive one. We expect, however, that few states and localities if any will want to adopt
a competitive model, especially because this may promote duphcntive services, and
additional administrative costs associated with multiple intake system operators.

SERVING THE ECONOMICALLY DISADVANTAGED POPULATION

Because a limited amount of funds will prevent one-stop career centers from offer-
ing intensive services to everyone, those who face the most barriers to employment
may not get enough support services to help them successfully rn, ve through the
delivery system and find and maintain employment. People who are not in the eco-
nomic mainstream will find it even harder to find services that meet their needs.
This is of particular importance given the current proposals for welfare reform
which are going to require that jobs in either the public or private sector be found
for welfare recipients. Career centers should have a key role to play in this effort,
yet they may not have the resources to accomplish it.

I hope that our comments are helpful to the Subcommittee. I will be glad to ex-
pand upon them in the question and answer period and the Conference of Mayors'
Employment and Training Council will be glad to work with the Subcommittee in
6 lifting legislation which addresses our concerns. Thank you for the opportunity to
appear before you this afternoon.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Kassebaum.
Senator KASSEBAUM. It is impressive what you are trying to do

in Kentucky. We don't have time, I guess, but how muchand the
Commissioner of Labor in New York, maybe both of youhow
much do you conduct evaluations of the programs there, whichever
program they may be? Do you follow through for 6 months, some-
one that is m the system, or is it just impossible to do that?
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Mr. HUDACS. We do follow through, but we are trying to find
ways to follow through in a more comprehensive way. One of the
issues that comes up is this confidentiality issue.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Yes.
Mr. HUDACS. What we are trying to do now, and we are working

it out through State legislation, is to get access into our tax and
finance departments, wage reporting system, so that we can track
the individuals who have gone through our programs and gauge
the progress they are making. But we do do other evaluations on
a regular basis.

One thing I would mentionI know you have a busy schedule,
but in my oral testimony, I did not get into two major projects we
have in New York State. One is our community service centers,
where we actually consolidate our unemployment insurance pro-
gram and our employment service programs. We reach into the
community and bring in other human resource providers to be co-
located with us in each of our offices around the State.

When you walk into our offices and the person takes your unem-
ployment insurance claim, that person is equally qualified to deal
with you in terms of job services, so that we don't have an employ-
ment service person and an unemployment insurance person. It
real!: stops a lot of he ping-ponging around that clients otherwise
would have.

Plus, we bring in community college, Job Training Partnership
Council entities, whether it be the PICs or service providers, com-
munity colleges, employment and training entities from the com-
munity to co-locate with us so that we can work within that envi-
ronment.

The second element, which is not addressed in the proposal as
effectively as it should be, that is before you, is the "no wrong door"
concept and this is one where we can link, and we have a gateway
project in New York State where we can link up to 100 providers
within a geographic area by ctronics. By cross training all those
people, interacting with one another, so that if you go intoeven
if it. is the Labor Department or Catholic Charities or all of the en-
tities that fire a partnership :n this and you sit down in front of
;hem, you can get / full array of the programs that are available
to you, know what you qualify for, and get appropriate ref rences
without i, wing to be ping-ponged around.

The CHAIRmAN.',1,7e. will have to juE-t, hold at that.
Senater IC.ASSE13AC:s1. We are voting on the budg t resolution.
' he ClIml(MAN. We will recess very briefly. (Recess.1
Senator METZENBAum. [Presiding.) Good afternoon.
i am ye -y happy to welcome you, Mr. Richardson, Commissioner

of the West Virginia Bureau of Employment Programs and Presi-
dent of the Interstate Conference of Employment Service Agencies;
and Mr. Brown, President of Vermont Heating and Ventilating
Company, Chair of the Vermont Consolidated Council for Employ-
ment and Training, representing the National Association of Pri-
vate Industry Councils.

Why don't you proceed, Mr. Richardson. Go right ahead.
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STATEMENTS OF ANDREW N. RICHARDSON, COMMISSIONER,
WEST VIRGINIA BUREAU OF EMPLOYMENT PROGRAMS, AND
PRESIDENT, INTERSTATE CONFERENCE OF EMPLOYMENT
SECURITY AGENCIES; AND GERALD BROWN, CHAIR, VER-
MONT CONSOLIDATED COUNCIL FOR EMPLOYMENT AND
TRAINING, ON BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF
PRIVATE INDUSTRY COUNCILS
Mr. RICKARDSON. Thank you, Senator.
Mr. Chairman, my name is Andy Richardson and I am President

of the Interstate Conference of Employment Security Agencies and
Commissioner of the West Virginia Bureau of Employment Pro-
grams. ICESA is the national organization of State officials who
administer the Nation's public employment service job training pro-
grams, unemployment insurance, and labor market information
program,s.

On behalf of my colleagues from across the country, I want to
take this opportunity to commend Congress and to commend the
administration for recognizing the importance of the Nation's em-
ployment and training system to our economic future.

We believe that our system, which was designed many, many
years ago to respond to a domestic economy of many years ago,
must change in order to respond effectively to today's global econ-
omy, the dynamic changes in our workforce, and structural unem-
ployment. /In recent years, many States have moved to redesign their unem-
ployment insurance and employment and training systems to re-
spond to local labor market conditions and to integrate services and
to promote one-stop shopping and common intake and a seamless
system. These changes have been designed to simplify access to
employment and training opportunities for both the job ready and
those workers in need of skill development.

We believe that these existing programs should serve as the
basis and as the core for a redesign of any of the reemployment
system, that we should build on these successes, similar to the phi-
losophy underlying the School-to-Work Opportunities Act that
seeks to build on successes that are existing throughout our Na-
tion.

In 1993, ICESA developed a workforce development policy state-
ment, and we share many of the philosophies that are outlined in
the Reemployment Act of 1994, specifically consolidating dislocated
worker programs into one comprehensive program for ail workers
who have been permanently laid off, regardless of the cause of the
dislocation; facilitating effective, high-quality training for perma-
nently laid-off workers who need new skills; providing universal ac-
cess to customer-centered, high-quality employment and training
services; changing the fragmented employment and training system
into a network of streamlined, one-stop career centers providing ac-
cess to all Americans who want jobs; and building on those innova-
tive efforts of States and communities to provide comprehensive,
high-quality reemployment and training services; and, very signifi-
cantly, creating a national labor market information system that
provides high-quality and timely data on the local economy, on the
labor market, and other occupational information.
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The provisions of the Reemployment Act are consistent with
ICESA's workforce development policy, and it begins to move us to-
ward those articulated goals.

There is, in fact, the creation of a national labor market informa-
tion system to ensure accurate, timely, and widely-accessible infor-
mation on a national, State, and local basis.

Resource incentives are provided for States that want to estab-
lish one-stop career centers, with a universal access system to a
core set of services.

There is the creation of a universal worker readjustment re-
sponse that stresses early recognition and action and permits ade-
quate income support for workers in training.

There is the commitment to uniform national measures of
progress and performance, and that that national measurement
system would be developed with State input and would place an
emphasis on customer satisfaction.

And, there is waiver authority provided to address Federal statu-
tory, regulatory, and administrative requirements that inhibit serv-
ice integration and quality customer service.

In addition, ICESA strongly supports the commitment to capac-
ity building and technical assistance to enhance service providers
and program administrators' ability to develop and implement ef-
fective employment and training programs.

Still, there are basic elements in the proposed legislation where
we have serious concerns and which we believe can impair the
States' ability to achieve the articulated shared goals. Specifically,
let me address some of those items where we disagree on the pro-
posed legislation and where we propose to make adjustments in the
proposal.

We believe that Title I, the dislocated worker proposal, simply
circumscribes the Governors' authority to use reserve funds for
statewide programs and initiatives. The Governors should have
broad authority and flexibility to respond to statewide worker dis-
locations and reemployment needs.

We believe that the Reemployment Act should deal with the data
gaps and the problems in the existing labor market information
program, including but not limited to unfunded Federal mandates,
clarifications of responsibilities among the involved agencies.

Senator METZENBAUM. Mr. Richardson, it is my understanding
that Senator Kennedy announced early on that each of the wit-
nesses would be expected to complete in five minutes. Are you
aware of that?

Mr. RICHARDSON. I was not aware of that, but I will wrap up
quickly.

Senator METZENBAUM. Would you, please? I think you have gone
over a bit, but it is fine and I don't want to be difficult on you.

Mr. RICHARDSON. Thank you.
Senator METZENBAUM. If you could wrap up and make your

points, your entire statement will be included in the record.
Mr. RICHARDSON. We believe that the Reemployment Act is an

outstanding start. We do believe that it is too prescriptive in na-
ture in the precise means to 1.>e pursued to achieve the ends. We
would challenge the administration, we could encourage Congress
to provide the goals and provide the States greater flexibility in the
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achievement of those goals with less prescriptive design in the pro-
posed legislation.

We believe that the waiver authority should be broadened. We
believe that the Workforce Investment Authority Board should be
carefully construed as it relates to its authority so that policy and
planning and programming and budget isn't devolved to that level,
but, in fact, remains with the States.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Richardson follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ANDREW N. RICHARDSON

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, my name is Andrew Richardson. I am
Commissioner of the West Virginia Bureau of Employment Programs, and I am here
today representing the Interstate Conference of Employment Security Agencies
(10ESA). ICESA is the national organization of state officials who administer the
nation's public Employment Service, job training programs, unemployment insur-
ance laws, and labor market information programs.

On behalf of my colleagues across the Country, I want to take this opportunity
to commend Congress and the Administration for recognizing the importance of the
nation's employment and training system to our economic future. We in the employ-
ment and training profession believe that our system, designed many decades ago
to respond to a domestic economy, must change in order to respond effectively to
the demands of today's global economy, dynamic workforce, and structural unem-
ployment.

In recent years, many states have moved to redesign their own unemployment,
employment, and training systems to respond to local labor market conditions, to
integrate services, to become more customer focused, and to build collaborations
among human service providers. These changes have been designed to simplify ac-
cess to employment and training opportunities for both the job-ready and those
workers in need of skill development.

The Administration's proposed Reemployment Act of 1994 represents substantial
progress in support of many of the changes that states have undertaken already.
Furthermore, the proposed Act includes many goals and specific provisions that
closely mirror key sections of 10ESA's Workforce Development Policy, adopted in
1993 by all 50 states, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands
(copy attached as Addendum I). Briefly, the goals we wholeheartedly share with the
Administration include:

Consolidating all dislocated worker programs into one comprehensive program
for all workers who have been permanently laid-off, reprdless of the cause o dis-
location;

Facilitating effective, high-quality training for permanently laid-off workers who
need new skills;

Providing universal access to customer-centered, high quality employment and
training services;

Changing the fragmented employment and training system into a network of
streamlined, one-stop career centers providing access to all Americans who want
jobs;

Building on the innovative efforts of states and localities to provide comprehen-
sive, high-quality reemployment and training services; and,

Creating a national labor market information system that provides high quality
and timely data on the local economy, labor market, and other occupational informa-
tion.

The provisions of the Reemployment Act and Retraining Income Support Act that
are consistent with ICESA's Workforce Development Policy and begin to move us
toward the above articulated goals are:

Creation of a national labor market information system that will ensure accu-
rate, timely, and widely accessible information on national, state, and local labor
market conditions and trends;

Resource incentives for states that want to establish a one-stop career center
system with universal access to a core set of services and more intensive services
for eligible dislocated workers;

Creation of a universal worker readjustment response that stresses early recogni-
tion and action and permits adequate income support for workers in training;

A commitment to uniform national measures of progress and performance, to
be developed with state input, and to emphasize customer satisfaction; and,
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Waiver authoi ity to address federal statutory, regulatory, and administrative
requirements that inhibit service integration and quality customer service.

In addition, 10ESA strongly supprts the commitment to capacity building and
technical assistance to enhance the service providers' and program administrators'
ability to develop and implement effective employment and training programs. We
also see this proposed legislation as an opportunity to reaffirm our shared commit-
ment to the principles of equal opportunity in service to our nation's diverse
workforce.

Still, there are basic elements in the proposed legislation about which we have
serious concerns and which we believe could impair the states' ability to achieve the
articulated, shared goals.

TITLE I COMPREHENSIVE PROGRAM FOR WORKER REEMPLOYMENT

Overall, we support consolidation of the array of specific programs for dislocated
workers into a single comprehensive program for all workers who have been perma-
nently laid off, regardless of the cause ofdislocation.

At the state level as well, governors must be able to provide a comprehensive re-
sponse to statewide dislocations. We are concerned that under Title I, Section 101,
the amount of funds reserved for the governors to use for state level activity is re-
duced from the current 40 percent to 30 percent, and that the governors' authority
is circumscribed. Currently, states use these reserve funds to support a wide range
of activities including rapid response and reemployment project grants to respond
to plant closings and large layoffs that cut across several service delivery areas.
ICESA urges the Congress to ensure governors have bath sufficient funds and the
flexibility to respond to statewide worker dislocations and reemployment projects.

Section 117 of the legislation provides for the designation of substate areas for the
delivery of program services under the Title. The section prescribes that except in
very limited circumstances, the substate areas designated by the governor under the
Act may not have a population of less than 200,000, although no justification has
been provided for this number. This rule would virtually eliminate many already
recognized entities that currently operate very effectively in rural counties in nu-
merous states. ICESA strongly urges that this section be amended to give the gov-
ernor the ability to designate smallerjurisdictions in order to meet the needs of the
particular state.

We applaud the intent of the legislation to provide a comprehensive array of re-
employment services to unemployed workers who have no hope of returning to their
old jobs. Research, such as the New Jersey Unemployment Insurance Reemployment
Project, has shown that job search assistance is the most cost effective way to help
most dislocated workers return to the workforce.

The New Jersey study found that intensive job search assistance offered early in
the spell of unemployment hastened reemployment for many UI beneficiaries who
had characteristizs associated with long-term unemployment. Them services in-
cluded assessment, counseling, and access to job search materials and resources.
Those receiving intensive job search assistance were reemployed more quickly that
those who were not offered these services with no sacrifice in wages.

For those workers for whom retraining is necessary, we believe that the emphasis
should be on training for specific occupations or skills for which there are job open-
ings in the community. In many instances, this training will be long-term, and
many of these workers will need income support while participating. State unem-
ployment benefits will be payable to these individuals for up to 26 weeks in most
states; after which up to 26 weeks of retraining income support may be paid. An
increase in participation in training by unemployment insurance beneficiaries, along
with the prospect for additional income support payments, are expected to result in
a longer average duration of unemployment claims, a higher rate of benefit exhaus-
tion, and increased outlays from state unemployment trust funds. However, no anal-
ysis of the magnitude of this impact on state unemployment trust funds and state
unemployment taxes has been provided by the Department of Labor.

Another concern is that the application of a tenure screen to determine eligibility
for income support may result in unequal treatment of unemployed workers whose
situations are very similar. For example, an individual who found a new job after
lay-off from an employer for whom he had worked for many years, only to be laid
off again after a short time, would not be eligible for income support payments.
Meanwhile, his colleague who had no short-term employment alter lay-off would be
potentially eligible. The bill attempts to address many of these potential inequities
by defining continuous employment to include periods of temporary layoff, disability,
service in the military, etc. The result is that making a determination that an indi-
vidual has or has not been "continuously employed for a particular employer for
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one year will be next to impossible to make with certainty and is likely to result
in litigation initiated by those who believe they have been treated unfairly.

The supplemental wage allowances for older workers (Section 119 (g)) permits
payment of wage supplements to eligible individuals who am age 55 or older and
who accept full -time employment at less than their 'preceding wage.' In order for
this subsection to be administered, the weekly wage in preceding employment must
be defined. The simplest definition to administer would be the individual's average
weekly wage in the base period used to determine his unemployment compensation
claim.

The state unemployment compensation agency would administer both the supple-
mental wage allowance for older workers and the retraining income support pay-
ments under Title I on a cost-reimbursable basis. As we understand the bill, the
cost of income support and wage supplements as well as the cost of administration
of these initiatives would be reimbursable. Both are complicated and labor intensive,
making them quite costly to administer.

Finally, while we are particularly pleased to see the emphasis in Title I and in
Title III on developing and maintaining a comprehensive state and local labor mar-
ket information system which will assist both Jobseekers and employers in making
informed decisions, we encourage the Congress to address needed improvements in
the Nation's existing labor market information program. The state employment se-
curity agencies across the nation produce, broker, analyze, develop, and disseminate
state and local labor market information. Currently, 23 federal statutes require
labor market information at the state and local level, yet funding to support these
mandates is virtually nonexistent. Section 113 should identify the entity responsible
for management and implementation of the labor market information program as
well as clarify the roles of the state agency responsible for the Bureau of LaCrSta-
tistics federal/state cooperative programs and the state occupational information co-
ordinating committee. We also recommend deleting the reference to "the state
share" of funding in section 113(eX3) related to matching cooperative agreements
authorized in section 302. Section 302 requirements are federal mandates and
should be funded by federal appropriations. Suggested language modifications to the
labor market information sections of this proposed legislation are included with our
written testimony as Addendum II.

TITLE II ONE STOP CAREER CENTER SYSTEM

The proposed legislation is intended to address the problems created by a lack of
federal coordination of the wide range of employment and training programs, as well
as removing the barriers to improved customer access and service. 10ESA whole-
heartedly supports these goals. As I mentioned earlier, over the last few years,
many states have redesigned their service delivery systems and moved in the direc-
tion of either co-locating their employment, training and unemployment services
under one roof or building electronic gateway connections among service providers.
These offices or "integrated systems" are intended to be more user-friendly and easi-
er to access for the individual.

In some states, staff have been cross-trained so that they can provide the cus-
tomers with both unemployment insurance and employment service information,
eliminating the need for the individual to see more than one person for basic reem-
ployment services. In other states, various related agencies such as local and state
social service agencies and vocational rehabilitation agencies co-locate in the same
office or building, thus making it easier for the customers to obtain the services they
need to return to the workforce. Some states are developing common intake proce-
dures for employment and training programs.

The point I want to make here is that many states have made significant strides
in implementing a statewide delivery system for employment and training services
that is part of an overall national employment security system. ICESA has serious
concerns with section 212's proposed divestiture of the strategic planning, program
and budget authority to local workforce investment boards. We believe that imple-
mentation of the legislation as crafted could result in fragmented and multiple,
rather than coordinated service delivery systems. The governance structure pro-
posed for the one stop career center system precludes a governor's authority to de-
velop and implement a statewide system.

ICESA believes local workforce investment boards can be vital to effective evalua-
tion of local labor markets and effective planning and coordination. However, the
role and authority of such boards should be developed within each state by the gov-
ernor and local elected officials. The Administration and the Congress should give
the states flexibility to propose it governance structure that will achieve the articu-
lated goals of the legislation.
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The requirement that local workforce investment boards review and approve the
budgets of all participating programs is inappropriate and unworkable. Unemploy-
ment insurance budgets are developed on a state-wide basis and resources are de-
ployed to a great extent based on the level of unemployment in local areas. In addi-
tion, UI services may be offered at locations in addition to the one -atop centers.

We commend the Administration for including in the bill a consortium model for
one stop career centers as outlined in section 213 of the bill, but disagree strongly
with the requirement to have at least two career centers in each local labor market.
In many labor markets, this would be impractical and unnecessary, imposing dupli-
cative administrative costs. States now have the ability to make decisions on where
to establish offices based on the need for services, regardless of where the local labor
market area begins or ends. In some cases, there may be a need to establish a tem-
porary office during busy hiring seasons or it may be determined that additional ac-
cess points are necessary in certain urban or rural areas of a state. These decisions
should continue to be made at the state level, based on need and resources avail-
able.

ICESA has major concerns about the bill's inclusion of a "multiple independent
operator' option or competitive process to select service deliverers. That process fo-
cuses on competition among program administrators instead of informed customer
choice among services available. As just described, states have been moving to build
partnerships and collaborations among service providers. New legislation should
focus on expanding such collaborations or consortia to ensure a "no wrong door" en-
vironment for customers. We feel that the emphasis on competition in the legislation
will undermine many of the collaborative efforts that have been established in
states.

We are especially concerned about the potential for breaking the long-standing
linkage between the state unemployment insurance programs and the Employment
Service. The UI-ES connection is very strong; many states have not only collated
these services but have integrated the programs substantially. The legislation re-
quires that where states opt for one-stop centers, ES services can be provided only
in the one-stop center. If the Employment Service is not the operator of the one-
stop center, ES resources will be withdrawn from joint UI -ES facilities, creating se-
rious problems for states that have enormous investments in infrastructures, (i.e.,
building, communications networks and equipment) that support a co-located, inte-
grated UI -ES state-wide system. The result would be closing local offices in these
areas and reducing UI services available.

The bill requires that assistance in filing unemployment insurance claims be pro-
vided in one-stop centers. It is not clear what that assistance would entail and
whether it would be provided by staff other than employees of the state unemploy-
ment compensation agency. Before turning over any aspect of administration of the
state unemployment compensation law to another entity, the risks and liabilities in-
curred by both the state and the one-stop operator must be considered very care-
fully.

Title H does contain several provisions that are critical to states' ability to provide
high quality, integrated service to our employment and training customers. ICESA
strongly endorses the provisions authorizing waiver of federal statutory and regu-
latory requirements that are barriers to program and service integration. For exam-
ple, OMB Circular A-102 and the resultant Labor Department General Administra-
tive Letter on real property present significant barriers to the co-location of employ-
ment and training programs. ICESA has sought relief from these rules for several
years, without success. We do believe that Title Its waiver authority should not be
limited to Department of Labor programs.

We also support the provisions allowing states to pool administrative funds to
support one stop career center activities. The separate funding streams for an array
of workforce development programs continue to create barriers to effective, cost effi-
cient administration of integrated service delivery.

TITLE III NATIONAL LABOR MARKET INFORMATION SYSIIIM

Again, we are delighted that this proposed legislation recognizes the priority we
must place on a strong national labor market information program. However, Title
III should be modified to ensure correction of one of the major shortcomings of the
existing labor market information programlack of state and local data and analy-
sis. We also ask you to ensure that this legislation does not add to the unfunded
federal mandates to produce state/local data for federal programs in current legisla-
tion, i.e., NAFIA, OFCCP Affirmative Action Data, Rural Loan Grants, as exam-
ples. Specific language should be included to ensure funding for the items listed as
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product components in section 303. kmong the language modifications suggested for
Title III and included in Addendum II are:

reference to building a program for a nationwide system of state and local labor
market information;

inclusion of employers as an important customer for labor market information
in section 301(2);

designation of the governors as a key consultant as the Department of Labor
designs and implements the labor market information program;

reference to the Bureau of Labor Statistics and the National Occupational Infor-
mation Coordinating Committee as key supporters of labor market information.

As this bill is considered, we also look forward to the review of the nation's labor
market information system being conducted by the Department of Labor as re-
quested in the FY 1994 appropriations report language. The preliminary rec-
ommendations submitted to the Department of Labor from the states are supporting
evidence for this investment in the labor market information program.

CONCLUSION

Obviously there remain some significant issues that must be resolved. However,
in the spirt of cooperation and consultation that has marked these important delib-
erations, ICESA's members are prepared to continue to work with the Administra-
tion and the Congress in moving our shared goals closer to achievement.

ADDENDUM I

AN ICESA POLICY PAPER

SUILDIC AN EFFECTIVE WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT SYSTEM

Background
The interstate Conference of Employment Security Agencies (ICESA) recognizes

that State Employment Security Agencies (SESAs) play a vital rile in the workforce
development network. ICESA has reviewed the work of other employment and
training organizations and public interest groups in drafting this statement on
workforce development and has been pleased to discover that there is much com-
monality among the groups. This suggests a growing consensus about the elements
of an effective workforce development system and possibly even about the roles of
the players.

like the partners from whose policy statements ICESA has borrowed 50 liberally,
ICESA has attempted to avoid parochialism. It is clear that development of the U.S.
workforce is an ongoing process, not simply a project that can be finished in a given
time period. Successful approaches will require continuous improvement. They also
will require collaboration among agencies to make services not only effective but
also easily accessible to customers, regardless of which door the customers walk
through first.

In developing the ICESA policy statement, the following documents were re-
viewed. Their authors will note that ICESA's statement is consistent with theirs
and will recognize their own ideas reflected in ICESA' s statement.

"Bring Down the Barriers," State Job Training Coordinating Council Chairs,
December 1992

"Developing our Human Resources Through an Effective Employment and
Training System: Recommendations for Action," The New England Employment and
Training Council, December 1992

"Workforce Development Principles," National Governors' Association, December
1992 draft

"Proposal for Workforce Development Legislation,' America's Choice Working
Group, January 1993

Introduction
ICESA acknowledges that there is a myriad of employment and training programs

operated through a variety of federal, state and local agencies. These create a frag-
mented "system" of workforce preparation and "second chance" assistance which is
bewildering and frightening to clientsand even, in some cases, confuses the profes-
sionals who operate the programs. It is tempting to say all the programs should be
abolished and the United States should start over. However, practicality requires
that public policy makers use and reshape what is available in a way that is simpler
and more effective.

ICESA's recommendation for a more effective system would include the following
elements.

Elements
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1) Governance structure
National
The President should create a national body, composed of key cabinet secretaries,

governmental leaders, and representatives of business and labor, charged with de-
veloping and articulating a national employment strategy that would provide both
the basis for state employment policies and sufficient flexibility to ensure states'
ability to respond to local labor market needs. This national employment strategy
would include waiver authority over conflicting and over-lapping laws and regula-
tions.

Stale
States should take steps to coordinate planing, development, and monitoring of a

comprehensive workforce investment system with realistically attainable objectives
for each of the participating programs.

The states should be enabled to grant incentives to encourage state and local col-
laboration, to sidestep regulatory obstacles, and to develop integrated reporting-
based data collection, technical expertise and staff proficiency. Performance stand-
ards should be established which are consistent with state human resource policies.

Any new system should be customer-oriented. Since customers vary by state and
by function, states should be responsible for determining who customers are, or how
they are identified.

Local
The implementation of a workforce policy envisions locally-connected organiza-

tions capable of accurate labor market analysis and responsible employment train-
ing. Local boards could include individuals from business, labor, education, and gov-
ernment. The boards would participate in determining needs, developing plans and
priorities, and evaluating progress. Innovative, experimental, precedent-setting
rather than precedent-following methods should be fostered.

States could define the role of local boards to include such functions as:
a. needs-determination based upon customer participation
b. resource brokerage among local public and private searces
c. cohesive delivery of services within a linked system
d. matching competency-based training services with skills necessary for the local

labor market
e. expenditure of funds within the parameters oflocal plan objectives.
2) Customer-Centered Design
Customers should be included by the local boards in designing the workforce de-

velopment system and in evaluating its success.
3) Workforce Development Information
Accurate, timely, widely accessible information regarding international, national,

state and local labor market conditions, trends, processes and technologies is an es-
sential component of an effective workforce development system. Customers must
have access to information which enables them to select and acquire the scholastic
and vocational skills needed for employment.

4) Scope of Service
The workforce development system must embrace the totality of the labor force

and business community.
The systems must offer comprehensive, high-quality- up-to-date instruction to

youth, directed to their full preparation to enter the workforce. Systems also must
encourage and assist adults in acquiring new skills and knowledge necessary to
meet requirements of a changing workplace. For such a delivery system to achieve
its objectives, it should encompass career counseling and a diverse and thorough se-
lection of educational and vocational programs from basic and remedial courses
through advanced technical training.

Such an integrated service delivery, system, which ranges from fundamental to ad-
vanced workforce preparation, can expect to garner and offer more job listings from
more employers, ultimately providing more opportunities to its job seeking cus-
tomers.

5) Open Access
One-stop shopping could be both effective and advantageous. Such a system would

allow for multiple opportunities for entry, automated case management, and a
smoothly flowing sequence of steps, along which the proper services are provided.
The use of common intake and assessment, uniform terms and definitions, and com-
petency-based curricula should be encouraged.

6) Access Equity
This new system should offer special outreach and assistance to the economically

disadvantaged and those who are under-represented in labor force participation, but
should be unrestricted in its acceptance of any individual requesting and in need
of its services.
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7) Common Eligibility and MIS
All programs in the service delivery system should be required to develop and use

a core information system with a uniform structure which serves the recording and
reporting needs of each. Open access to this information by all program personnel,
as well as open entry of information, will eliminate overlap and duplication. Com-
mon intake and assessment and other more advanced services can be added as the
members of the network gain experience in collaborative service delivery. A common
automated system or shared data base is the only realistic and cost effective way
to insure universal access. While confidentiality issues impact upon the systems'
abilities to share information, moat of the members of the various systems believe
these issues can be resolved.

Programs requiring means tests and which serve similar customer groups should
have identical eligibility criteria.

8) Workforce Investment
Workforce development programs should foster the development of high perform-

ance work organizations to improve the competitiveness of American business. The
system should encourage and assist private sector investment and public sector in-
volvement in increasing the ability of small and medium-sized firms to train their
workers. These efforts may be based upon existing training and business assistance
programs.

9) Readjustment Services
In order to respond effectively to more worker dislocations resulting from in-

creased global competition and changes in technology and processes, the system
needs a universal worker readjustment response that stresses immediate recogni-
tion and action and permits adequate income support for workers in process of
training and job search.

10) Income Support System
Income support systems are an integral part of a workforce development system.

The success of a workforce development system is depende it upon workers access
to income support while seeking employment, while in training, and while removing
other barriers to employment. The nation's unemployment compensation and social
welfare systems must receive as much attention as its trainh.q and education sys-
tems.

Income support systems should not include disincentives for self-employment, re-
employment, and training for employment.

11) Performance Measures
Uniform national measures of progress and performance are necessary. State

standards accurately based upon the knowledge and skills essential to the modem
workplace should be the measures of training achievement. All standards should in-
clude measurement of customer satisfaction with the degree to which the customers'
expectations have been met. All standards, to the extent possible, should be flexible
enough to reflect local labor market needs and objectives.

12) State Authority to Transfer Funds Among Federal Programs
States should be allowed the flexibility to redirect resources among state and fed-

eral programs to meet specific state and local workforce development goals. Savings
resulting from increased productivity should be available for reinvestment in the
same or other workforce development programs.

13) Standardized Administrative and Fiscal Procedures
Fiscal and administrative procedures applicable to participating programs should

be standardized and integrated.

THE ROLE OF STATE EMPLOYMENT SECURITY AGENCIES

SESAs recognize that each partner in the workforce development network has a
critical role to play and that the system's strength lies in a collaborative approach
that minimizes duplication and turf battles. In this spirit, SESAs are ideally situ-
ated to network with other partners in the development of this system. Core pro-
gramsthe unemployment compensation system, the labor exchange function, and
the gathering and dissemination of labor market informationgive the SESAs ac-
cess to both employers and workers. In addition, 36 of these state agencies admin-
ister the Job Training Partnership Act, and many run state job training programs,
customized workplace-based training programs, apprenticeship programs, and major
components of the JOBS program and other welfare-to-work initiatives. These pro-
grams require SESAs to work cooperatively with other state and local agencies and
councils, service providers, and community based organizations on a daily basis.

Through the network of more than 1,700 community based local offices, SESAs
have the early access to unemployed workers who are seeking temporary income
support, a new job, career information and career counseling, access to training or
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supportive services. At the same time, SESAs recognize employers as a primary cus-
tomer and participate actively in employer organizations.

SESAs have a comprehensive computerized data base of information about indi-
vidual workers and employers, and through their ability to track labor market
transactions and trends, are positioned to ger.erata the labor nu- ket information
needed to support planning, guide the design of training programs, and develop a
universal labor exchange. Through local offices, labor markets within a state are
electronically linked, and the Interstate Job Bank provides a national and inter-
national automated labor exchange. These are platforms upon which regions and
states can build sophisticated automated systems for common intake and assess-
ment, case management, and performance measures, linking the diverse and varied
partners in the workforce development network.

During this program year, SESAs will provide $25 billion in unemployment com-
pensation benefits to 10 million unemployed workers, plus cal additional $3-4 billion
in Emergency Unemployment Compensation. These dollars have been critical in al-
lowing dislocated workers to maintain their standard of living and to take advan-
tage of training opportunities. In addition to income support provided from Unem-
ployment Trust Funds, this administrative system should be examined as a vehicle
to provide income support to those in long-term training who are not currently cov-
ered by the system.

Employment Service offices, which now register twenty million workers annually,
could be used to provide assessment and referral for any or all of the other pro-
grams in the network. Regular contact with employers positions SESAs to provide
a variety of business assistance services, including an analysis of training needs and
the identification of training providers.

The variety and flexibility of programs along with a history of involvement with
the other partners in the workforce development system allow SESAs to bring peo-
ple and programs together, to serve as a catalyst or broker. They also call for SEM;
to take a leadership role in areas where they have demonstrated effectiveness. At
the state level, SESAs no longer are a collection of separate programs but are in-
stead an essential component of an integrated system.
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ADDENDUM

ICESA LMI CHANGES TO 5.1964

"REMPLOYMEN T ACT OF 1994"

-17 - COMPRE-IENSIVE PROGRAM FOR WORKER REEMPLOYMENT

Sec-don 112. DESIGNATION AND FUNCTIONS OF STATE
DISLOCATED WORKER UNIT

A) 'COORDINATION. - The State dislocated worker unit snail exchange
nformanon and coorainate programs with:

(,a) the aoprooriate economic development agency ana :;cb retention
crojecm authorized unaer section 116, for the purpose of enttfying
cotential !ayoffs and for the purpose of ceveiooment strategies to avert
?tent closings or mass :ayoffs and to accelerate the reemployment of
cis:or:area workers.

.b) State eaucation, Taming ana social services programs :n
:cilaocration with the State Occucational nformation Cocrainanna
Committee:

(c) State labor federations:

c) State-level general purpose business organizations:

e! T.e scene/ -esconsible 'or the Eureau of Labor Statistics
'ederai/srace cooperative oroarams. and

f all other programs available :o assist aisiccated Norxers.
nauoing the Employment Service, the unemployment nsurance
system. one-stao career centers estaclisnec .Jnaer title ill of this Act.
ana stucent financial aid programs.

Section -.13. DEVELOPMENT AND MAINTENANCE: OF A STATE
AND LOCAL LABOR MARKET INFORMATION
SW-FAVAS, PROGRAM

at :N GENERAL - in trtherance of the national strategy descnbea
n section 02. of this Act :c estaciisn a nationwiae system of effective
state and 'octal !aoor market nformation the Governor snail centify. --)f
4everee- ana maintain a oomprenensive :apor :narxet formapon
svecere. orcoram .n the State :hat-

(1) , Mill coiled: use. exchange, ana
aisaefnounion-44 disseminate ouality !agar market information
that will enhance the employment ormartunrties availacie to
oermanently !ma off workers and other ;naiviauais seeking
empioymern. ems

al enhances the activities ana croaucts of the aciencv
resp_onsible or the 9ureau of LaPor Statistics 'ederai/state
gooerative oroarams and of the State Oc.ousationai !nformation

Coorclinatina Committee. and
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"44 (3) Pfevideei-SwefoR^4P will make needed improvements or
adjustments in current labor market information weiteg4s-
proarams and will integrates- such syeames changes into Jig
ordgram to meet local and State labor market needs.

RESPCNSIBILMES. "The (.3overnor shail utilize the agent*/
-esoonsible 'or the Sureau pi ',door Statistics ceaerai/state codoeranve=warns n ccordinanon :Info n
Coorainating Committee. 'or management ana ,molemenration of 3
=mOrenensive nationwiae Grogram cr state ana 'coal labor market
rifoirnation. =ends made availatite timer this title snail ce used :or:

111 .Administration of core crccrams - State ana local !moor
market 'nforrnation nail tie collected ana :isserninatea for
activities soecfied 'n Secon 303(a) n accordance with -echnicai
stanaaras spec:flea n erection 102(b).

State oiscretionary activities - winos croviaed
other state and '0=1 !III acgvities that su000rt the curooses 7.f
this Act and to allow testing of data =Idea:Ion and aissmination
activities spec:flea n Seddon 303(ai tat nave not been aclootea.
as tore crograms.

;2), State cacactv Ouilding activities - 7-*.inds 'mil de orcviaea
'or Me Joaraaing of 'lumen ana 'ecru:kcal esources *to allow 'or
More -acid moiernentaticn pf tore programs ana ncreased
moacav nnovate ana snare nnovations among states aria
nationally

.c) STANDARDS =OR INFCRMAT1CN COLLECTION AND
DISSEMINATCN. The Governer snail ensure that rata collection
and cissemination systems are develooeo .n accordance with the
technical stanaaras soecnied :n secticn 303(b) of this Act relating the
national laoor market information sys;effl program.

(d) COCRCINATICN OF DATA CO".LEC.:71CN AND SURVEY
CCNSCUCATICN. Consistent with the tecnnical standards scec:fieo
n section 303(b), the Governor shall ensure, to the extent fea:Able that-

automatea technology will ce usea n cats collection aria
dissemination:

(2) :he State :islocatea worker unit. :he substate grantees.
aria the career :enters .inner 'rile nave !mei!, access to ana
ixenange nformation relating to :uaiity ;wow' market nfarmation:

%31 aarninistrative recoras are cesignea to reauce :nem/ark:
aria
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(4) avatiaate. disdosable administrative data and multiple
surveys are snared or consalidatea to reduce duplication of
recora-keeping of State and local agencies.

DESIGN OF STATE SYSTEM. The Governor shall aesignate-

seeociacieneernwilensyve4n-4hat

01) througn the acency responsible 'or the Bureau or Labor
Statistics 'egerai/state ccooerative oroorams. responsibie 'or
oversight ana management of that state's orocram 'or 3
camorenenstve lationwicle system of state and 'octal :aoor
market nformation Mat -

7-r Ai meets the requirements of this section:

-L4 11 oroviaes .sucn :raining ana tecrinical assistance
necessary to fac:iitate the collection of data and me
aissemination of information througn the programs assistea

this

44- c ewvwee "unaing or aw-13Acteinare-4
cooperative agreements authonzea .rt secocn ana

.al 4436 :^ricucts research. evaluation. ana
cernonstration ordeds oesignea to make .morcvements n the
statewice .aoor market information svewri+ orcoram.

througn the State Occuoaticnal information Coorainannc
Committee, n =operation with the agency responsible for .he
'abor -nantet information orogram cited ;ri section 111(e)(1% 'oe
resconsible `or

(A) coordinating venous state aaendes responsible for
collection and dissemination of !moor market, educational.
ocou n and otpaagatsLL.__wrelaorma 'on at the state and local
'ever to support design, develoomem and imolemenration cif the
ocmorenensive labor market Trformation oroaram: and

(JR ensuring agency collaboration in the design. cieveloome^t.
urqTation and detivery of labor -nen:et ana occupational

J rm atio n oroducts and services inctuoina training that
laareeSes the needs of federal, state and local customers.
Membership in the State Occupational Information Coorainanno
Committee may de broadened. as aooroonate. to ensure that t
.s retiresentattve of users.

;f) CCOROINATION OF RESOURCES. The Governor snail
coorainate the activities camel out under this title with the labor market
morrnation activities camed outs :n---44eSiaw m collaboration with ooth
tligloo2Lresponsible fmte Bureau of !aoor Statistics `ederaUState

ra s the State CCOtlpational informational
r"oorginanna Committee pursuant to other Federal laws and with the
national 'nor market information program descnbea in title III of this
Act In developing and maintaining the sys40.4 program descnbed
under this section, the Governor ;Fief sok use funds that are
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authorlZ°C aflierwiee--avaeleiiiie-ta-41e 4,eFnep under this Ac. or 'he

L aocr Market !nforrnation Proaram.-4piler-441:er-izeileFal-;awsr aria 'ram

orcarams such as the fob Training Partnership Ac. ape the Wagner-

Peyser Act. the School-to-Work C000rtunrties Act and 'he Can Perkins
Vocational aria Applied 'rectinotociv AP: :hat Moire aoor market

information as now: in scion 102(91. For ourposes of consistency

ana afficencz, the Governor shall ensure that the comorenensive state
and 'ocal labor market nfprrnation orooram definer' ;n Title III of this

Act snail to used or ail state airectea oornons of emoloyment.
educanon. ana training ^roc:rams that have a 'aoor market nformanon

ocmocnent

I g) MErrICOS CF COL _ECT1CN AND DISSEMINAT1CN. - in

order to facnitate the ccilecoon and cisseminanon of 'he data descrmea

n suosecocn b), :he Governor snail:

(1) identify aria utilize cost - affective medicos for obtaining
such data as are necessary to carry cut this section wruch.
now/distancing any other provision of law, may incude access
to earnings recoras. State employment security records. records
coilectea under the Fe.co.ral Insurance Contributions Act (chapter
21 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986). State aid to families
with dependent children recoras. secondary and post-seconaary
education recoras, and similar recoras of measures, with
appropriate safeguards to protect the confidentiality of the
information ootained: and

(2) Pubiish and make available labor market and occupational
supply ana aemana information and career information to State
agencies. public agencies, libranes. employers, and inaividuais
wno are in the process of making career choices.

-1TLE - NATIONAL STATE ANC LOCAL 1....-N8CR MARKET INFCRMATION
PROGRAM

Section 301. PURPOSE

The purpose of this title is to orovide for the cevelopment of a national.
state, aria !opal 'moor market information system rironram that will provr4
locally-oaseq. accurate. up-to-awe. easily accessible. user - friendly labor
market nformation. Inducing-

(1) comorenensive rifcrrnation on ;co openings. !worn suooly.
occupational Tends. a4.11Teni-,4e43-er-stew,e4 occupational wage
rates ay-esekkeatieFi-. skill requirements. and the location of and
oerfomiance of programs designed to provide requisite skills:
and

(2) 'emir market :late necessary to assist public officals.
employers, economic develooment planners, education /career
planners. and public and private training entities .n the effective
allocation of resources.
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Section 302. NATIONAL. STRATEr3Y

IN GENERAL - The Secretary shad develop, in coordination
with the Governors and in c000eration with other federal, state ana
loom entities. a strategy to esmolish a orociram for nationwide system
of state and local labor market information that accompiisnes the
purposes aescribed in section 301 and carries out the activities
cescnbea in sections 303 and 304. In adaition, such strategy shall be
designea to fulfill the labor market information requirements of the Joe
Training Partners= Act. iltie I of this Act, the Wagner-Peyser Act, the
Scnooi-to-Work Opportunities Act. the Cars Perkins Vocational ana
Applied Tecnnology Act, and other aopropnate Feaerai programs.

tb) IMPLEMENTATION. - In implementing the strategy descnbeo
in subsection (a), the Secretary is authonzed to enter 'itto contra=
and intergovernmental cooperative agreements, award grants, and
foster the creation of public-private partnerships. using funds authorizes
under this title and funds otherwise available for sucn purposes. In
addition, the Secretary may conduct research and demonsiation
projects to assist in such implementation.

Section 303. COMPONENTS OF SYSTEM PROGRAM

(a) IN GENERAL - The Secretary, in coordination with the
Governors and in cao,,,o.delefi., cooroination with federal, state and local
entities, and public - private partnerships, snail deveioo a program for a
system of national, state and !oval labor market information that makes
available the following: ifitaffflasea

(1) information from both puolic and private sources on the
local economy, :ncivaing current employment coportunities and
trenas by industry and occupation;

(2) automated listings of job openings and joo candidates :n
the 'ocal, state and national labor market:

(3) growth projections by industry and growth and
replacement need projections by occupation and occupational
cluster for national, state ana local labor markets:

(4) current supply cf labor available with soec.-fic occupational
skills ana expenence including current workers. ,00 seekers
aria training completes:

(5) automated sereeefee. systems to permit easy
determination of sanaieate *nifty for funding and other
assistance in job training, job searcri, income suction.
supportive services and other reemployment services.

(6) consumer reports on local education and training
proviaers inducing stuaent satisfaction with programs.
employer satisfaor. with graduates, placement rates, wages
at piacement and other elements of program quality:

(.7) resuits of customer satisfaction measures :or the career
centers and one-stoo career centers and other proviaers of
reemotoyment services:

5
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(8) nanonai, state and suostate profiles of inaustries. inducing
skills ^ecuirements. general wage and benefit information. anc
typical aistnbutrons of occupations within the 'industry:

(9) ordiles of inausaies in a local !emir market inducing
nature or the work performed. skill and exoenence
requirements, specific occupations, wage. hour and benefit
information, pattern of hiring, anc

(10) automated a=uoational and career information and
exploration systems, whicn incorporate local labor market
information, employer or industry profiles, listings of ecucation,
training and other reernoloymem service proviaers inducing
program duality ana customer satisfaction data, and availacie
automated listings of current openings.

tb) TECHNICAL STANDARDS. The Secretary in c000eration
with the Governors and labor manwt 'nformation users, snail
promulgate stanaaras necessary to promote efficient exchange of
information between the local. State and national levels. including sucn
stanaaras as may be rearm-ea to ensure that data are comoaraole.
Sudo standards snail be cesigned to ensure :hat there :s universal
access to iocal. state ana national aata. sucied to confidentiality
constraints. in issuing such technical stancaras. the Secretary snail
meet the recuirements of cnaoter 35 of title 44, Undec States Coca.
and insure coordination and consistency with other aopropnate Federal
stanaards estaolisned by the Bureau of Labor Statistics.

The Bureau of Labor Statistics will be responsible for orovidino
:ecnnical assistance aria training to states to assure the statistical
reliaciiity ana uniform standards for the statistical components of -he
oationai 'atior market nformation aroctram.

c; CONSUMER REPORTS. The Secretary, in consultation with
the Secretary of Education and other aoproonate Fecerai agencies. :he
2ovemors and State and :coal governments. snail set standaras for the
'eauireo reports ana create a mecnanism for collection and
aissemination of the consumer reports oescnbed in suosection k a) 61.

:(11 r".:VALUATICN. The Secretary snail provide for the evaluation
of the procedures. aroaucm ana services ender this title, inducing :heir
cost - effectiveness aria the ever of customer satisfaction. Sucn
evaluations 'nay nduce analyses of the precision of estimates
orocuced or collected under this title: examination of the uses of the
late ay :co seekers. emorovers. educators, -career counselors, pudic
and onvate ;raining oroviaers. economic cevelocment planners. ana
puolic agencies ono nsatutions: the aocrconateness of such uses: aria
the relatm a costs ana oenerits of the aata.

Section 304. COORDINATION

To ensure the aoproonate cooraination. implementation. and integration
of labor market .nformation seffeeee, orograms nationwide, :he Secretary snail:

(1) coordinate the activities of Federal agencies responsible
for the collection one dissemination of labor market information
at the national, state and local level: aseF support in the

r
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necessary cotlaboration will be orouided by the National
0=toational Information Coordinating Committee:

(2), determine. on an annual basis, the resources needed 'IP
establish and maintain the national, state and local labor
market information program and enter into a cooperative
a with e in a mann- simil r tha d ne
bstaeen IieaureauafLabzaqt 21a d the st t aoencv
responsible 'or the feaeral-state c000erative statistical procrarms
and

62+ Q). ensure the appropriate dissemination of results from
research studies and demonstration projects, feedback from
surveys of customer satisfaction, education and training
provider performance data. and other relevant information that
promotes improvement in the quality of lapor market
information.

Sec ion 305. EFFECTIVE DATE.

The crovisions of this tie shall mice effect on July 1. 1995.
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Senator METZENBAUM. Thank you very much, Mr. Richardson. It
was an excellent statement, and we appreciate it.

Mr. Brown, we are happy to welcome you from the great State
of Vermont. Please proceed.

Mr. BROWN. I will try to get done in 5 minutes.
Senator METZENBAUM. You can take 6 or 7, even 8. We won't cut

you off, but if you get up to 10, we might do something.
Mr. BROWN. I am Gerald Brown. I am President of Vermont

Heating and Ventilating Company in Colchester, VT, and I am
Chair of the Vermont Consolidated Council for Employment and
Training.

For a bit of information, Vermont is a single State service deliv-
ery area under the Job Training Partnership Act. I am also a mem-
ber of the Vermont Human Resource Investment Council, which is
a newly-formed council that is sort of an umbrella over the training
processes that we are trying to develop in the State of Vermont.

I am appearing here today on behalf of the National Association
of Private Industry Councils, also known as NAPIC, on whose
board I serve as chair on their policy committee. NAPIC is the only
national membership organization representing Private Industry
Councils, or PICs. PICs work to increase the education and skill
level of a segment of our workforce, including disadvantaged and
dislocated workers.

NAPIC's membership includes over 500 PICs and half of the
State Councils. We seek to strengthen private sector leadership at
the local level, to assist PICs in improving their ability to govern,
and to represent the interest of PICs at the national level.

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity you have given me
today to comment on the goals of the Reemployment Act of 1994.
NAPIC supports the goals of the Reemployment Act. In particular,
we support the following central principles: Developing a main-
stream system of employment and training built on a private-pub-
lic partnership model, embodied in the Private Industry Councils;
merging a variety of Federal programs for dislocated workers into
one; and integrating Federally-funded training and employment
services through the creation of one-stop career centers.

Current workforce trends suggest that Federal efforts in
workforce development must expand beyond the narrow focus pro-
grams such as JTPA and JOBS, which are oriented primarily as
second chance programs. The winds of change in the economy have
created a new scenario, one that dictates directing our focus toward
a system that promotes employment, training, and learning oppor-
tunities to all workers and offers hope and improved assistance to
the economically disadvantaged.

In our view, this revised system will need to assist young people
making transitions from school to work, and the School-to-Work
Opportunities Act is an important step in that direction. The sys-
tem will need to assist people who face significant barriers to a
level of employment that lead to economic self sufficiency, and the
system will need to assist experienced workers, including the dis-
located workers who are in jeopardy because of them lacking trans-
ferable skills.

A competitive workforce demands a workforce investment system
for the next century that will serve all these groups. Such a system
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will offer a baseline of labor market information and education and
training data base, assessment referral to appropriate education
and training, and supported services and job placement services.

Mr. Chairman, this system can be built on the base of the suc-
cessful private-public partnership represented by the Nation's 640
Private Industry Councils. PICs represent a cadre of some 17,000
community representatives, including over 10,000 committed busi-
ness leaders, and a partnership among business, organized labor,
local elected officials, government, education, and community
groups.

PICs have proven that the private-public partnership works.
Business leaders control the direction of PICs. Businesses know
what is needed in terms of education and training to fuel their
labor forces. And, PICs provide an experienced, in-place national
mechanism on which to build a more encompassing public-private
partnership.

The important points are that the training system that will meet
the needs of the 21st century must be characterized by strong local
autonomy, expanded private-public partnerships, private sector
leadership, realistic performance measurements, flexibility and
willingness to test new concepts, and finally and most important,
the system must be customer-driven, and that is it must be easily
accessible to any individual who wants or needs a job, education,
or training. It must provide well-trained people for all employers
and it must provide employers with assistance and support for of-
fering lifelong learning and for the creation of a high-performance
workforce.

The committee needs to consider the elements of a workforce de-
velopment system as opposed to a large collection of programs. We
believe you will find that the Reemployment Act takes a positive
first step in advancing a workforce preparedness agenda that will
provide tangible benefits to both workers and employers. We say
first step, because we recognize that consolidating six programs, as
this Act does, leaves to future legislation the coordination of more
than the 100 other Federal programs.

Several proposals, most notably Senator Kassebaum's bill, would
consolidate more programs and do so more quickly than the admin-
istration has proposed. We encourage the committee to move more
aggressively on this front over the next few years. This committee
is the only one in a position to promote consolidation and coordina-
tion, and we urge you to do so.

I think I will leave off with that, sir, because I believe I am over
my five minutes. That was a buzzer that I heard back there twice,
I am not sure.

Senator METZENBAUM. That is not applicable. Mr. Brown. I can
keep on going, then, is that what you are saying?

Senator METZENBAUM. Take a couple of minutes more.
Mr. BROWN. Take a couple of minutes more?
Senator METZENBAUM. You are very thoughtful, and I appreciate

it, but take a couple of minutes more.
Mr. BROWN. The major first test will come with the welfare re-

form legislation. This committee could lead the way in promoting
integration of the revised JOBS program into the one-stop system,
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and with the governance structure proposed in the Reemployment
Act.

While more needs to be done, we believe that the Reemployment
Act can be passed this year. By perfecting this bill and passing it,
you will establish a policy base to make even more significant
progress in the next Congress.

Mr. Chairman, while NAPIC supports the principles and goals of
the Reemployment Act, you will not be surprised to learn that we
have a number of concerns. I would like to reserve the remainder
of my testimony to mention a few of our major misgivings. We will
provide the committee with detailed comments on a variety of is-
sues at a later date.

We are concerned that the bill is overly prescriptive in a variety
of ways, including specifications for WIB membership, the struc-
ture of one-stop centers, and prohibition on service areas below
200,000 population.

We find that sub-state governance structure confusing and poten-
tially a hinderance in the effective coordination at the local level.

While we can support competition in some cases, we believe that
competition written into the bill has to be reviewed carefully to en-
sure that it promotes the goals of the workforce investment system.

Labor market information needs to be improved, as suggested in
the bill, but we are not convinced that the current Bureau of Labor
Statistics will develop information to serve the needs of workforce
preparedness at the local level in the absence of clear direction
from Congress.

Finally, the Reemployment Act as proposed would prohibit WIBs
from directly administering programs. Let us be cautious in taking
this step until we are certain that the capacity for innovation, re-
search and development, and risk taking are built into the revised
system.

Changes in the American economy are forcing a new approach to
both public policy and education and workforce investment, and it
is an approach based on a mainstream system rather than one de-
voted only to the poor.

There are many Americans who want to work to their full capac-
ity but lack the skills to do so. Many companies are moving to
high-skill work organizations, but they need assistance in making
the transition, and many need help in developing a world-class
workforce.

State HRICs and PICs already are beginning to develop a broad-
er strategy to respond to the challenge. Through partnerships with
other key organizations and agencies, they are promoting the cre-
ation of a true workforce development system based on an ex-
panded PIC and a local policy and oversight body.

The Reemployment Act would replace PICs with Workforce In-
vestment Boards, or WIBs, in those States that establish one-ca-
reer stop centers under Title III of the legislation. We have talked
to a great number of business people, and for the most part, they
agree that the issue should not be the name; we can live with WIB.
What does matter is the authority and the responsibility given to
this governance bodywho is on the board and how the member-
ship are appointed.

0 0
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In our view, the Reemployment Act has identified the correct
functions for a WIB strategy planning, policy guidance, budget
approval, identification of occupations in demand and local training
needs, and oversight of the system. We concur with the administra-
tion's view that WIBs should be comprised of a majority from the
private sector.

A private-p .iblic partnership is the proven way to help people
and businzs achieve these objectives. PICs must be the basis of
the new system. The Nation must take advantage of the passion
and commitment to workforce development among the 10,000 busi-
ness people today serving on PICs and local support found in an-
other 20,000 private sector people who have served on PICs over
the past decade.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you for inviting NAPIC to comment on
this bill. NAPIC looks forward to working with you further on the
issues raised here. This concludes my prepared remarks, and I
hope I haven't taken too much of your time.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Brown follows:]
PREPARED STATEMENT OF GERALD BROWN

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, I appreciate the opportunity to appear
before you to discuss the Reemployment Act of 1994, S. 1951 and S. 1964.

I am Gerald Brown, President of Vermont Heating and Ventilating in Colchester,
VT, and Chair of the Vermont Consolidated Council for Employment and Training.
Vermont is a single-state service delivery area under the Job Training Partnership
Act (JTPA). That is to say our council serves as both the Private Industry Council
(PIC) and the state job training coordinating council (SJTCC) for Vermont. I am ap-
pearing today on behalf of the National Association of Private Industry Councils
(NAPIC) on whose Board I serve as Chair of the Policy Committee.

NAPIC is the only national membership organization representing the nation's
Private Industry Councils. Our membership includes over 500 PICs and half of the
state job training coordinating councils (SJTCCs). Policy for the association is deter-
mined by an elected board of directors comprised principally of volunteers from the
business community who are current or former chairs of local PICs and state coun-
cils. NAPIC seeks to strengthen private sector leadership at the local level, to assist
PICs in improving their ability to govern, and to represent the interests of PICs at
the national level.

The major goals of the proposed legislation are to (1) consolidate six existing fed-
eral training programs for dislocated workers; (2) establish statewide networks of
one-stop centers for dislocated workers that streamline and improve the services
and information available to eligible workers; (3) create a more flexible unemploy-
ment insurance system that promotes rapid reemployment yet provides income sup-
port for laid-off workers in need of occupational training; (4) improve the quality,
reliability, and usefulness of labor market information; and (5) begin to develop, on
a demonstration basis in states that volunteer to participate, a workforce invest-
ment system open to everyone built on the program concept of one-stop shopping
and a governance structure of state human investment councils and local workforce
investment boards.

Mr. Chairman, the National Association of Private Industry Councils supports the
goals of the Reemployment Act of 1994. In particular, we support the following
central principles of the proposal:

Developing a mainstream system of employment and training built on the pri-
vate public partnership model embodied in the Private Industry Councils;

Merging a variety of federal programs for dislocated workers into one; and
Integrating federally funded training and employment services through the cre-

ation of one-stop career centers.

TILE NEED FOR A NEW DIRECTION

Current workforce trends suggest that federal efforts must expand beyond the tar-
get group, categorical focus of programs such as JTPA and JOBS, oriented primarily
as second-chance programs for the poor and ill-educated. The winds of change in the
economy have created a new scenario requiring a new response in public policy. This
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scenario dictates redirecting our focus toward a system that offers employment and
training opportunities to all workers while °M.-mg hope and improved ass;stance
to the economically disadvantaged. This revised system will need to assist:

Young people making the transition from school to work;
People who face significant barriers to a level of employment that provides for

economic self-sufficiency; er.:.!
--Experienced workers, including dislocated workers, who are in jeopardy because

of nontransferable skills.
A competitive workforce demands a workforce investment system for the next cen-

tury that serves all these groups. Such a system will offer a baseline of labor market
information, an education and training data base, assessment, referral to appro-
priate education, training, and supportive services, and job placement services to all
in need of such assistance. The public policy-setting process will need to sort out
who will pay for various services among the federal and state governments

includeand individuals. In this regard, a cost-effective system will need to nclude a
local mechanism empowered to drive coordination or integration of programs and
services for targeted populations that are currently funded primarily through the
federal government. Finally, a private-public partnership at the labor market level
must be authorized to ensure that education and training meet the current and
evolving needs of employers for a skilled workforce.

Simply put, we must build a system that breaks down the barriers among edu-
cation, job training, welfare, and other government agencies. And we must do so in
a way which makes the private sector an active participant. It must be a system
that builds on high schools and community colleges, and a system that encompasses
the billions invested annually by the federal government. These federal investments
include JTPA, targeting $6 billion in education and training services for economi-
cally disadvantaged youth and adults and dislocated workers; the JOBS program,
which invests $1.1 billion in education and training to assist welfare recipients in
reaching economic independence; the Wagner-Poyaer Act, which allocates about $1
billion to states to establish a network of job placement offices; and the Perkins Act,
which provides over $1 billion to states for secondary and postsecondary vocational
education. Furthermore, it is imperative that it be a system that is responsive to
the mainstream as well as to the disadvantaged.

The creation of a workforce development system will require a combination of
major reforms, better coordination, and clearer performance criteria. The issue be-
fore us is how to map out the needed changes and how to implement them. It is
the view of NAI'IC that significant change can occur most rapidly and most effi-
ciently at the state and local levels through the establishment of policy boards to
set goals, develop performance measures, approve budgets, and enforce decisions
through overnight and evaluation. As the Reemployment Act recognizes, the experi-
ences of the nation's Private Industry Councils Offer an ideal initial network to de-
velnp this local capacity. PIO+ represent a cadre of some 17,000 community rep-
resentatives, including over 10,000 committed business leaders, and a partnership
among business, organized labor, local elected officials, government, education, and
community groups.

Under the federal Job Training Partnenthip Act (JTPA)the parent of PICsPri-
vate Industry Councils by and large have delivered on the promise that this part-
nership approach to building America's workforce is better than its public-sector-
only alternatives.

PICII RESPOND TO THE OPPORTUNITY

The kind of system proposed by business leader's, public policy experts, elected of-
ficials, and others, can he created as a totally new program, or it can be built, on
the base of the successful private-public partnership represented by the nation's 640
Private Industry Councils. State governments and PICK already are beginning to de-
velop a broader strategy to respond to the challenge. Through partnerships with
other key organizations and agencies, they are promoting the creation of a true
workforce development system based on an expanded PIC as the local policy and
oversight body.

Why the PICT Pies have proven that the private-public partnership works. liumi-
neat leaders control the direction of PICa. Businesses know what is needed to fuel
their labor forces; and PICK provide an experienced, in-place national mechanism on
which to build a more encompassing private-public partnership.

The Reemployment Act would replace PICa with Workforce Investment Boards in
those states that establish one-stop career centers under Title III of the legislation.
We have talked with a great number of business people and for the most part they
agree that the issue should mill* the name, we can live with "W111."
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WHAT THE NEW SYSTEM SHOULD LOOK LIKE

A job training system to meet the needs of the twenty -first century should be
characterized by:

Strong local autonomy. Each labor market in the country has a unique combina-
tion of business and client needs and a different mix of education and job referral
mechanisms to address these needs. To be responsive to its customers, a job training
system must be able to make local decisions consistent with state and national
goals.

True private -public partnership accountable for results. A partnership requires
independent decision-making authority vested in both public officials and the Pri-
vate Industry Council coupled with performance requirements which insure the
value of the public investment in education and job training.

Private sector leadership. Job skills, current as well as projected, are the focus
of a workforce investment system. As the source of most jobs, the private sector will
bring this focus to an effective system. Therefore, private sector participation must
be built into the governance of the system in order to ensure that employers hire
workforce investment system trainees.

Sensitivity to local market requirements for employment. An effective workforce
development system requires accurate, timely labor market information to insure
that training is appropriate and responsive to the needs of local employers.

Requirements for cooperative efforts among the various federal, state, and local
workforce investment-related agencies. PICs in partnership with elected officials
and leaders in community service and education will set goals for coordination
among various agencies at the labor market level; however, federal funding should
flow to states and localities with clear requirements to implement these cooperative
efforts. State councils and PICs should have the authority to mandate coordination
as a condition of funding among the many agencies which will provide services
under the systemic approach envisioned. In addition, federal and state legislation
should provide for waivers of regulations in cases where cooperation is inhibited by
such regulations.

Willingness to test new concepts. Too often the incentives for public agencies
work against innovation and the risk taking that innovation demands PICs have
shown a willingness to test new concepts and try new approaches. In this era of
rapid economic and technological change, the workforce investment system must en-
courage experimentation or it will soon become outdated to the needs of tilt econ-
om_y.

Finally, the success of the PIC as a workforce development council and the effi-
cacy of the workforce system itself should be measured in very practical terms that
the public can understand. A workforce investment system for the global economy
must:

Be easily accessible to any individual who wants or needs a job, education, or
training;

Provide well-trained people for all employers; and
Provide employers with assistance and support for offering life-long learning

and for the creation of a high-performance workforce.
The key to progress toward a national system of training and employment for all

Americans lies in a coordinated approach initiated by state and local governments,
supported by federal regulatory waivers where needed, and harnessed to private
sector leadership at all levels. With appropriate action by the governor and state
legislature, the process of integration of diverse funding sources can be undertaken
and extended to the local level. This concept already is underway in the states of
Connecticut, Maryland, Massachusetts, New Jersey, North Carolina, Oregon, Rhode
Island, and Texas. Other states are considering similar approaches.

THE REEMPLOYMENT ACTA SIGNIFICANT FIRST STEP

Mr. Chairman, as you consider the elements of a workforce development system
as opposed to a collection of hundreds of programs, we believe you will find that
the Reemployment Act makes a positive first step in advancing a workforce pre-
paredness agenda that will provide tangible benefits to both workers and employers.
We say first step because we recognize that consolidating six programs leaves for
future legislation the coordination of more than one hundred other federal pro-
grams. Several proposals, most notably Senator Kassebaum's bill, S. 1943, would
consolidate more programs and do so more quickly thnn the administration has pro-
ped. We encourage the Committee to move aggressively on this front over the next
few years. In point of fact, the Congress and federal agencies that administer job
training seem more inclined to add new programs than to consolidate existing ones.
This Committee is the only one in a position to promote consolidation and coordina-
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tion, and we urge you to do so. A major first test will come with welfare reform leg-
islation. This Committee could lead the way in promoting integration of the revised
JOBs program into the one -atop system and the WEB governance structure proposed
in the Reemployment Act.

While more needs to be done, we believe that the Reemployment Act can be
passed this year. By perfecting this bill and passing it, you will establish a policy
basis to make even more significant progress in the next Congress.

Mr. Chairman, while NAPIC supports the principles and goals of the Reemploy-
ment Act, you will not be surprised to learn that we have a number of concerns.
I would like to reserve the remainder of my testimony to discuss a few of our major
misgivings. In addition, we will provide the Committee with detailed comments on
a variety of issues at a later date.

WORI7ORCE INVESTMENT BOARDS

As I mentioned previously, it is of little significance whether PICs are now to be
called WIBs. What does matter is the authority and responsibility given to this gov-
ernance body, who is on the board, and how the members are appointed. In our
view, the Reemployment Act has identified the correct functions for a WIB: strategic
planning, policy guidance, budget approval, identification ofoccupations in demand
and local training needs, and oversight of the system. We concur with the adminis-
tration's view that WIBs should be comprised of a majority from the private sector.
However, in the interest of making Wills work effectively at the local level, we be-
lieve that it should be required that the WIB chair be from the private sector. Fur-
thermore, the requirement that W1B business members be CEOs and plant man-
agers unduly focuses on job title rather than community leadership, company sup-
port, and commitment to workforce preparation issues. As drafted, the bill runs the
risk of eliminating major corporations from WIB participation. We recommend that
the current JTPA language governing private sector appointments be substituted.
Finally, it should be noted that NAPIC supports high-level,active participation by
organized labor and community based organizations on the WIB. However, arbitrary
minimum percentages, such as the 26 percent in the Reemployment Act, do not en-
sure leadership from these sectors but rather predetermine that other important
sectors will be underrepresented. We would recommend that governors and local
elected officials be given some flexibility in appointing WIB members who will per-
form the roles envisioned.

SUBSTATE GOVERNANCE AND DELIVERY AREAS

The Reemployment Act would prohibit substate areas with a population of less
than 200,000 from administering the new dislocated worker program under Title I.
This prohibition unduly constrains the flexibility of governors to establish dislocated
worker programs that are coordinated with programs planned by the PICs and local
elected officials. Current law (Title III of JTPA) allows governors to establish areas
that make sense for each state. If substate areas of less than 200,000 are not effec-
tive for a particular state, the governor is not compelled to recognize smaller areas.
This flexibility should be introduced into the Reemployment Act.

Title III of the Reemployment Act appears to lean in the direction of establishing
one-stop career centers and Workforce Investment Boards according to labor market
areas. From the perspective of the business community, substate organization in
this fashion makes some sense in that employers do not base their hiring decisions
nor do job applicants base their job s;:arch on political subdivisions. At the same
time, many education, job training and supportive service programs are organized
by city or county jurisdictions. To obtain maximum coordination, mayors and county
executives need a strong voice in the setting of substate delivery areas. At a mfr.:-
mum, however, the service areas within major labor market areas need to do a Let-
ter job of joint planning and coordination. In our judgment, further review of this
issue by both this Committee and the Labor Department is warranted.

COMPETITION

The role of competition in selecting one-stop centers as proposed in the Reemploy-
ment Act has received a great deal of scrutiny and more than a little opposition.
NAPIC would note that JTPA in many places uses competition in selecting service
providers and that this seems to work, although we are unaware of any study that
would prove any financial benefit from the process. As private sector people we be-
lieve in the virtues of competition. As PIC members we realize that a great deal
of work has gone into building partnerships among JTPA agencies, Job Service,
community based organizations, community colleges, and others. Nobody wants to
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undermine these accomplishments in the name of an abstract notion of competition.
Therefore, we were pleased to aee that the Reemployment Act as ultimately drafted
includes options for competition or collaboration as states and locals deem most de-
sirable. This option appears prudent and we support it. Nonetheless, there are is-
sues. as to how the one-stop centers for dislocated workers would overate since a
competitive process appears more or less mandated under Title I. NAPIC supports
the option of competition, and an opportunity for PICs or WIBs to mandate competi-
tion in cases where existing agencies or partnerships fail to perform. We look for-
ward to working with the Committee to resolve this thorny issue.

LABOR MARKET INFORMATION

NAPIC agrees with the Labor Department that we must upgrade the timeliness
and usefulness of labor market information (LMI). This task will require funds for
research and the testing of new data bases and user-friendly technologies. LMI as
envisioned in the Reemployment Act would focus on developing and providing un-
derstandable, pertinent information upon which to base programmatic investments
and individual career choices. Currently, the content of labor market data is driven
by the statistical requirements and information needs of national users including
the Bureau of Labor Statistics-and the Congress. If you wish to develop a system
that serves the workforce education and training requirements of individuals within
a local workforce investment system, you must change the incentives so that LMI
responds to the needs of local users.

PICSIWIRS AS PROGRAM OPERATORS

The Reemployment Act as preposed would prohibit WIBs from directly admin-
istering any programs. We understand the need for impartial planning and contract-
ing under the system envisioned. At the same time, we find that incorporated, not-
for-profit PICs have been the major source of innovation under JTPA. As noted ear-
lier, a workforce development system needs to include the ability to experiment and
innovate. Too often, public bureaucracies lack the incentives to serve this research
and development role. We urge the Committee to include sufficient state and local
flexibility to ensure that this operational role is not er.tirely eliminated before we
are certain that the capacity for innovation and risk-taking can be preserved within
the overall structure of local planning and program design.

CONCLUSION

Changes in the American economy are forcing a new approach to public policy in
education and workforce investment; an approach based on a mainstream system
rather than on one devoted only to the poor.

There are many Americans who want to work to their full capacity, but lack the
skills to do so. Many compares are moving to high-skill work organizations, but they
need assistance in making the transition, and many need help in developing a
world-class workforce.

A private-public partnership is the proven way to help people and businesses
achieve these objectives PICs must be the basis of the new system. Otherwise, the
United States will waste the valuable years of successful experience amassed by 640
PICs, 17,000 community leaders, including over 10,000 business volunteers, and the
partnership among business, government,labor, education, and community groups
represented by this effort.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you for inviting NAPIC to comment on this bill. NAPIC
looks forward to working with you further on the issues raised here. This concludes
my prepared remarks.I would be happy to answer any questions.

Senator METZENBAUM. Mr. Richardson, Mr. Brown, thank you
very much for your testimony.

I would like to insert my prepared statement for the record.
[The prepared statement of Senator Metzenbaum follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR METZENBAUM

As the sponsor of the Reemployment and Retraining Act, I am
happy to be here as we start to explore the issues involved in re-
vamping our training assistance to dislocated workers:
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While we've learned tt lot about what works and what doesn't
work during 6 years of EDWAA, I think that its important that we
listen to the experience of those who have worked with and been
a part of our current system.

A successful job training system can only be achieved through
the cooperation of government, business, and labor. We have busi-
ness and government represented here today and in the near fu-
ture I plan to hold a hearing that will focus exclusively on the most
important groupthe workers.

While we must work out the details of setting up a new sys-
tem, this reform should remain focused on how we can best provide
support and training fo the unemployed. It is essential that we not
lose sight of our ultimate goalhelping workers meet the chal-
lenges of our changing economy.

I look forward to today's testimony and to working together to
make the Reemployment Act a meaningful reform of t..e job train-
ing system.

Your comments have been very helpful, and I am sure you will
be hearing from staff of the committee as we try to proceed forward
on this legislation.

[Additional statements and material submitted for the record fol-
low:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN POLK

Mr. Chairman and committee members, thank you for allowing me to submit tes-
timony on the Reemployment Act of 1994.

I am John Polk, Executive Director of the Council of Smaller Enterprises (COSE),
the small business division of the Greater Cleveland Growth Association, Cleve-
land's Chamber of Commerce. COSE has more than 13,000 small business members
who employ about 250,000 greater Clevelanders. As you might imagine, the issues
surrounding finding and keeping good, productive employees are foremost in many
of the minds of many small businesses people.

As the work place becomes more and more complex, workers are required to have
an increasingly broad set of skills in order to maintain their current lifestyle. Many
jobs of even twenty years ago are no longer in existenceand some who thought
they were set for their entire professional careers have found themselves scrambling
to find a new position.

Whilc COSE has a great number of concerns, especially surrounding the financing
of such a major new additional undertaking (outlined below), we believe there are
a few general principles which should govern any government training or retraining
effort.

First and most importantly, any new efforts must not place the federal or state
unemployment funds in jeopardy. The primary goal of the unemployment compensa-
tion system must remain the temporary support of unemployed workers as they ac-
tively look for new employment.

Second, COSE supports the idea of training and retraining. However, the organi-
zation is not currently prepared to support the idea of income support for those in
the process of being retrained. In supporting training and retraining, COSE sup-
ports the following ideas:

We agree that the "One Stop Center" concept is useful. Already in the state of
Ohio, four pilot progr- ms exist outside of metropolitan areas. However, ALL federal
placement and training programs must be funneled through this center in order for
it to be successful. This includes programs administered through agencies other
than the Department of Labor, such as the Veterans' Administration. In addition,
the centers must be responsive to the customersunemployed workers and employ-
ers.

All training programs must be focused on the ability to make participants 'job
ready' through skill based training. Funding should be based on longterm, success-
ful placement of clients in jobs. Funding based solely on the n lather of participants
who successfully complete a training program does little to ensure that a person
finds and keeps a job.Programs should be coordinated through a central "job match"
service, so that employers are able to quickly find those most suited to their needs.
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COSE generally supports the idea of a state and national system for exchange of
information among centers and available to employers. All entries regarding jobsMUST be based on skills (as determined by Goals 2000 or another source). In addi-tion, this data exchange system must be appropriately funded as a key element of
any retraining system. Employers using the system should be provided with appro-priate assistance in order to access the information and educated to the advantagesof using the system.

Finally, there must be strong incentives for participation for both employers and
workers. For example, employers who participate in the information exchange %s()tern not only would have access to a pool of job ready applicants, but mightbe eligible for other incentives for hiring from that employee pool.

COSE CONCERNS

In reviewing the Reemployment Act of 1994, our members have a number of con-
cerns which need to be addressed prior to further consideration. For the most pirt,the concerns are financial although some are programmatic.

First, The Reemployment Act must recognize that any training system or unem-
ployment compensation system has TWO customers. The employer is only brieflyrecognized as tangential to the process as opposed to critical to the success of thesystem.

Second, the proposed legislation suggests a tremendous philosophical and prac-
tical shift. The current unemployment system changes from providing financial sup-port while a worker is ACTIVELY seeking employment to providing financial sup-
port and paying for training for a person who has (because of the training compo-nent) taken themselves out of an active job search, and is unavailable for employ-ment.

Third, the "sanctity' of the unemployment trust fund levels must be maintained.
Are the current safe levels of accounts in jeopardy when business cycles turn down
and more people are tapping into income support and seeking retraining? Will em-
ployers then be approached to make up the difference at a time when they are leastable?

Fourth, the future obligations of small employers, if the trust level is threatened,
must be discussed. What is the impact of the new income support and training pro-
grams on the current state trust accounts? What is the obligation of employers inrepaying the state accounts as more and more dollars are funneled out? It must beunderstood that allowing states to mutualize the costs across the board Olen notmean that employers are not paying.

Fifth, local market information must be used to determihe what skills and jobs
are outdated and which are up and coming. In looking at the plan, the market infor-mation is crucial yet funding in this area is a fairly low priority item. The local and
federal market information system should be the first program implemented. This
allows individual and business clients to feed into the program and then the local
governance organizations to pull information out in artier to design necessary pro-grams.

Sixth, since the focus of the system changes from one of active search for employ-
ment to income support while training, what if person get called back to work or
offered a new job while they are in a training program? Are they required to go?If they do not go back, can they continue to receive assistance?

Finally, many large employers have already downsized and either eliminated their
unskilled labor, or contracted out those jobs to smaller businesses. If that's the case,than a future economic downturn will cause employees of smaller companies to be
more likely to access reemployment training programs. Since states currently charge
back their costs to the companies that use the programs, there may be a dispropor-
tionate future impact on smaller employers.

CONCLUSION

There is no question that the time has come to comprehensively reevaluate the
programs put in place to help the working and unemployed workers. Discussion
after discussion with small employers has shown that the programs that have been
put in place to assist them in finding workers, with occasional exceptions, do notwork. COSE applauds the efforts of the Administration and the Congress to address
these problems. We look forward to working the Congress as it reviews the current
system of unemployment compensation and strives to design an even more efficient
system for training productive workers.

Again, thank you for the opportunity to submit testimony.
With that, thank you again. The committee stands adjourned.
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[Whereupon, at 4:41'p.m., the committee was adjourned.]
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